RADIATION EFFECTS AND NEGATIVE BIAS-STRESS IN Ge-CHANNEL FinFET & NANOWIRE DEVICES

By

Mohammed Wahiduzzaman Rony

Dissertation

Submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School of Vanderbilt University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

Electrical Engineering

January 31, 2022

Nashville, Tennessee

Approved:

Ronald D. Schrimpf, Ph.D.

Daniel M. Fleetwood, Ph.D.

Robert A. Reed, Ph.D.

Arthur Witulski, Ph.D.

Sokrates T. Pantelides, Ph.D.

Copyright © 2021 Mohammed Wahiduzzaman Rony All Rights Reserved

Alhamdulillah

Dedicating to my loving parents and my lovely wife. Nothing would have been possible without their struggle and continuous support.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to express my heartiest gratitude and sincere thanks to all those who have walked along my Ph.D. journey through their tremendous support and encouragement. This dissertation would lose its luster without acknowledgment of its contribution.

First, I would like to thank my advisor, Prof. Ronald D. Schrimpf, for his kindness. His tremendous support and guidance instill confidence in me and pave my career path to becoming a researcher and a good human being. He is as amazing in his teaching and research profession as his influencing and kindhearted personality. His exemplary teaching methods combined with deep scientific knowledge easily lightened up my interest to pursue my research in semiconductor devices. As an advisor, he offers me the opportunities that lead to experience various research projects, which enriches my knowledge into this research area, and helps build a strong connection with various research communities all across the globe. I am also, grateful for his constructive discussions and insightful advice, which improve my technical skills and assist my personality to blossom.

My sincere thanks also go to Prof. Daniel M. Fleetwood for his extreme support and guidance in my research. His profound knowledge which is combined with photographic memory has always been inspiring. Also, his energetic attitude towards a problem makes the problem much simpler. His radiation effects classes teach me every aspect of radiation effects in microelectronic circuits and devices. I have learned a lot of things about research and life from his kind and sports-loving personality. I would also like to thank Prof. Robert A. Reed for guiding me through the single-event effects and laser characterization techniques experiments and analysis. His assuring suggestions and discussions strengthen my understanding of the internal mechanism of single-event-effects induced charge collection. I would also like to thank Prof. Michael L. Alles for his helpful discussions on my research works to understand radiation effects study on Ge FinFETs and GAA nanowires. I would also like to thank Prof. Sokrates T. Pantelides for helpful discussions on negative bias temperature instabilities in Ge GAA nanowire devices.

A very special thank goes to Prof. Arthur Witulski, Prof. Tim Holman and, Prof. Gabor Karsai for their continuous support on System-Level Fault modeling projects funded by JPL. Without their kind effort and tremendous encouragement, it would have not been possible to understand the aspects of System-Level modeling approach for simulating radiation effects in successiveapproximation analog-to-digital converters and publish an article.

I would like to thank our collaborators for supporting my research work by providing state-ofart devices. I would like to thank our partners from imec, Dr. Dimitri Linten and, Jerome Mitard for providing the Ge channel FinFET and GAA nanowire devices. I would also like to thank our partners from JPL, Andrew Daniel, Bernard Rax and, Philippe Adell for providing the access to some resources and radiation tests data for A/D converters.

I would also like to convey my sincere thanks to other faculty members in the Radiation Effects and Reliability group, with a very special mention to Dr. Enxia Zhang for her kindness and overwhelming support throughout my Ph.D. journey. She has always been there to guide and help whether it is about semiconductor device characterization, sample preparation or, bridging collaborators. Her tremendous support improves my research efficiency greatly. It has been a great pleasure of mine to work with such a nice human being who is highly experienced in her business. I would also like to thank Dr. Andrew L. Sternberg and Dr. John A. Kozub for their kind support in laser testing and characterization. Dr. Andrew L. Sternberg has been one of the smartest people I came across. His incredible command in real-time data processing helps improve the laser test efficiency greatly. I would also like to thank Michael W. McCurdy for his help in the TID tests. I would also like to thank Dr. Dennis R. Ball for his help and fruitful discussions on TCAD simulations.

I would also like to thank CQN/TD Q&R, the rad-effects team at Intel Corporation for giving me an internship opportunity. Especially, my manager Norbert Seifert for his tremendous help and support. His incredible command in radiation effects inspired me to learn and explore further. It was also a great opportunity for me to utilize the methodologies developed during my internship and to simulate the LET distribution of proton-induced recoil ions in Ge-channel pFinFET devices, which is presented in the chapter IV. I am also, grateful for his care and kindness, which not only motivated me to deliver but also assisted me to advance my career.

Pleasure is all mine to express my special gratitude to all my fellow graduate students in the Radiation Effects and Reliability group. It has been a very exciting working environment full of fun and valuable discussions. A simple request would result in a lot of hands during the experiments. These are the best memories I cherish for my whole life. Especially, I thank Kan Li and, Xuyi Luyo for their help and insightful discussions on single-event transient, total ionizing dose and, negative bias temperature instabilities characterization.

In addition, I am grateful for the generous financial support for my studies provided by the Defense Threat Reduction Agency and the Hi-REV program of the Air Force Research Laboratory and Air Force Office of Scientific Research, and Jet Propulsion Laboratory, NASA.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

]	Page
LI	ST OF	TABLES	ix
LI	ST OF	FIGURES	x
1	Intr	oduction	1
	1.1	Ge as a channel material in MOS devices	2
2	Bac	kground	9
	2.1	Radiation Environment	9
	2.2	Single-Event Effects in Semiconductor Devices	10
	2.3	Total Ionizing Dose (TID) effects in MOS devices	18
	2.4	Negative Bias Temperature Instabilities in MOS devices	21
	2.5	Previous work on SEE in bulk and FinFET devices	24
	2.6	Previous work on TID and NBTI in MOS devices	24
3	Sing	gle-Event-Induced Charge Collection in Ge-Channel pMOS FinFETs	26
	3.1	Introduction	26
	3.2	Experimental Details	27
	3.3	Results and discussion	32
	3.4	Charge collection mechanism	35
	3.5	Summary and conclusion	42
4	LEI	f distribution of Proton Induced Recoil Ions in Ge-channel pFinFET Devices .	44
	41	Introduction	44
	4.2	Simulation setup:	46
	43	LET calculation methodology	48
	4.4	Results and discussion	49
	4.5	Effects of local interconnect and gate stack	51
	4.6	Charge deposition of recoil ions in SV	56
	4.7	Effects of interconnect thickness on LET distribution	60
	4.8	Conclusions	62
5	Nega pFE	ative Bias-Stress and Total-Ionizing-Dose Effects in Deeply Scaled Ge-GAA Nanov Ts	wire 63
	E 1	Texture directions	(2
	5.1 5.2		63
	5.2		64
	5.3	Kesuits and Discussion	66
	5.4	Summary and Conclusions	/6

6	Conclusio	on	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	• •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	7	7
Ref	ferences												_	_	_	_	_	_																						_	_	7	/9

LIST OF TABLES

Tab	le	Page
1.1	Carrier mobility, effective, mass and energy bandgap in bulk Si, Ge, and typical	
	III-V compound semiconductors. A very high hole mobility in Ge is far ahead	
	of others [1]	4
1.2	Typical material properties of Ge and Si. All of this listed in this table in addition	
	to carrier mobility should be considered for designing real electron devices [1] .	6
4.1	Number of total recoil ions vs. recoil ions in Ge channel	61

LIST OF FIGURES

Page	Figure	
1	Moore's Law is alive and well (Source: Intel Corporation, Oct. 2021)	1.1
	2 Intel RibbonFET transistors are a key part of the chipmaker's recovery plan, Intel	1.2
	news, Oct. 2021, TEM images of an NMOS GAA Si NWFET (LG = 70 nm):	
	(a) overview of the Si NW array, and (b) detailed view of two stacked Si NWs.	
	The rounded NW shape, the narrow NW size distribution, and the con-formally	
2	deposited HK/MG layers are visible [2]	
	(a) Electron and hole mobility of group III-V compound semiconductors. Elec-	1.3
	tron mobility is marked red and hole mobility is in blue. The arrow indicates the	
	increase of biaxial compressive strain. (b) Electron injection velocity in III-V	
3	compound semiconductors [3]	
	A kinetic model proposed for the GeO desorption. For understanding the above	1.4
	experimental results, it is most probable that V_o diffusion from the $GeO_2 = Ge$	
5	interface triggers GeO desorption at the top surface [4]	
	5 Cross-sectional TEM images of Si-passivated Ge gate stacks made using various	1.5
5	Si deposition [5], [6]. A very thin Si layer epitaxially grown on Ge is observed.	
	Electronic structure of Ge. The conduction band minimum is located at L-point	1.6
	with an indirect energy bandgap of 0.66 eV. The direct energy bandgap at the Γ -	
	point is about 0.80 eV, which is rather close to the indirect one. This is in striking	
	contrast to the Si case. (b) Schematic electron configurations of Si and Ge atoms.	
	The 4s state of Ge is rather deep compared with the 3s state of Si because of the	
6	insufficient screening by 3d electrons [1].	
9	1 The charged particles trapped by Earth's magnetosphere [7]	2.1
10	2 Relative abundance of the elements from hydrogen to the iron group [8]	2.2
	3 LET in SiO ₂ versus particle energy for electrons and protons, and secondary	2.3
12	electrons generated by 10-keV X-rays and 1.25-MeV Co-60 gamma rays [9] .	

2.4	Energy band diagram for silicon illustrating the single photon absorption. hv is	
	the energy of the incident photon.	12
2.5	Absorption coefficient as a function of the wavelength for silicon [10]	13
2.6	Energy band diagram for silicon illustrating the two-photon absorption	14
2.7	Charge generation and collection phases in a reverse-biased junction [11]	15
2.8	Progress of funneling from the plasma track creation (on the left) to the funnel	
	build up (on the right) [12]	16
2.9	Shape of a representative single event pulse measured at a struck p-n junction [12]	16
2.10	Diagram of a multi-layer structure exhibiting shunt effect [13], [12] and an illus-	
	tration of ion track shunt effect in two-junction experimental structure [13]	17
2.11	Schematic diagram illustrating (a) the bipolar gain and (b) channel-modulation	
	charge enhancement mechanisms that contribute to the charge collection pro-	
	cesses of GaAs FETs [14]	18
2.12	Charge yield as a function of electric field present in the oxide and the energy of	
	the incident particle [15]	19
2.13	Schematic energy band diagram for MOS structure under positive bias, indicat-	
	ing major physical processes underlying radiation response. After [15]	20
2.14	Switching oxide trap model, After [16]	23
3.1	STEM cross-section of Ge-channel device, looking along the fin from source to	
	drain. The gate stack consists of a Si buffer layer, SiO_2/HfO_2 dielectric, and TiN	
	gate [17], [6]	27
3.2	DC characteristics of Ge-channel p-FinFETs with gate length $LG = 120$ nm, fin	
	height = 120 nm , fin width = 100 nm , and number of fins = $4 [18]$	28
3.3	Vertical energy band diagram at equilibrium condition. The small built-in po-	
	tential at the channel-buffer heterojunction contributes negligibly to the charge	
	collection in these devices [18]	28
3.4	Block diagram of pulse-capture setup. High-speed bias tees decouple the AC	
	transient signal from DC bias. Transients were recorded using a Teledyne Lecroy	
	LabMaster 10-36Zi-A oscilloscope [19].	30

3.5	Microscopic view of DUT from the top showing contact pads of different termi-	
	nals and the gate length, [18] and the packaged device [19]	30
3.6	(a) Truncated 3-D structure of simulated device model. The actual model has the	
	same gate length, fin width, and fin height as the real device but the simulated	
	structure has an overall thickness of 20 μ m, length of 5 μ m, and width of 5 μ m	
	to avoid unexpected results due to the carrier reflection from the boundary; (b)	
	cross-sectional view of the simulated device [18].	31
3.7	Transients generated by the calibrated TCAD model. The x-axis is re-scaled to	
	compare with experimental results [18]	32
3.8	Experimental results of an area scan of a 120 nm device within an area of 100	
	μ m ² around the device showing the regions sensitive to the pulsed-laser strike.	
	Experimental device position shows the terminals during the SPA test [18]	32
3.9	Experimental results of peak transient current on drain and source as a function	
	of laser strike location along the channel length during SPA irradiation [18]	33
3.10	Experimental results of transient pulse resulting from pulsed-laser strike on the	
	source terminal with the bias condition of V_G -Vt = 0.5 V, V_D = -0.2 V and	
	Vs=Vsub = 0 V. The strike location is indicated by 'S' in Fig. 3.9 [18]	34
3.11	Experimental results of transient pulse resulting from pulsed-laser strike on the	
	drain terminal with the bias condition of V_G -Vt = 0.5 V, V_D = -0.2 V and	
	Vs=Vsub = 0 V. The strike location is indicated by 'D' in Fig. 3.9. The cir-	
	cle indicates the small current polarity inversion that occurs only for the source	
	terminal for drain strikes [18]	35
3.12	Experimental results of charge collected as a function of gate bias along the	
	distance traversed by the laser from source to drain at $V_D = -0.2$ V [18]	37
3.13	Experimental results of integral charge collected at the drain terminal for a drain	
	strike as indicated by 'D' in Fig. 3.9 shows charge collected by the bipolar	
	amplification process after the prompt charge collection [18]	37
3.14	Experimental results of peak drain transient current as a function of gate bias.	
	Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [18]	38

3D TCAD simulation results of electrostatic potential as a function of gate bias	
immediately after the strike in a cutline of 2 nm below the oxide interface (X-	
cutline in Fig. 3.6). The potential barrier is a weak function of gate bias at $t = 0$	
ns [18]	39
Experimental results of total collected charge with positive-going peak current	
measured at the drain terminal versus gate bias. Error bars correspond to one	
standard deviation [18]	39
3D TCAD simulation results of electrostatic potential vs. gate bias after a heavy-	
ion strike in a cutline of 2 nm below the oxide interface (X-cutline in Fig. 3.6). At	
t = 8 ns, diffusion charges are collected and the potential barrier varies strongly	
with gate bias [18]	40
Experimental results of peak transient current at the source for laser strike lo-	
cations from source to drain during the SPA irradiation as a function of drain	
bias [18]	40
Experimental results of peak transient current on the drain for different laser	
strike locations from source to drain during the SPA irradiation as a function of	
drain bias [18]	41
Experimental results of total charge collected at the drain terminal along a line	
scan from source to drain as a function of drain bias [18]	41
3D TCAD simulation results of impact ionization rate from drain-to-source re-	
gions as a function of drain bias for a cutline of 2 nm below the oxide interface	
(X-cutline in Fig. 3.6), after an ion strike ($t = 5 \text{ ps}$) [18]	42
3D TCAD simulation results of SRH recombination rate as a function of drain	
bias for drain-to-source regions in a cutline of 2 nm below the oxide interface	
(X-cutline in Fig. 3.6), after the ion strike ($t = 5 \text{ ps}$) [18]	43
Range in Si of recoil ions resulting from proton bombardment as a function of	
recoil ion energy for ions Z=1-75	45
LET of recoil ions in Si resulting from proton bombardment as a function of	
recoil ion energy for ions $Z = 1-75$	46
	3D TCAD simulation results of electrostatic potential as a function of gate bias immediately after the strike in a cutline of 2 nm below the oxide interface (X- cutline in Fig. 3.6). The potential barrier is a weak function of gate bias at $t = 0$ ns [18]

4.3	STEM cross-section of Ge-channel device, looking along the fin from source to	
	drain. The gate stack consists of a Si buffer layer, SiO_2/HfO_2 dielectric, and TiN	
	gate [17], [6], and the Genat4 simulation setup.	48
4.4	Illustration of average LET convention	49
4.5	Comparison of secondary recoil ions generated in bulk Si and Ge	50
4.6	LET distribution of secondary recoil ions generated in bulk Si and Ge. Bin labels	
	shown reflect the upper bound on LET of each bin	51
4.7	Number of secondary recoil ions generated in different layers of material used in	
	Ge FinFET devices for 200 MeV proton.	51
4.8	. Frequency of secondary recoil species generated in different layers of Ge Fin-	
	FET devices for 200 MeV proton.	52
4.9	Frequency and species of secondary recoil ions detected in the channel of Ge	
	FinFET device for 200 MeV proton.	53
4.10	LET distribution of secondary recoil ions generated in Ge FinFET device. Bin	
	labels shown reflect the upper bound on the LET of each bin	54
4.11	Mapping of individual recoil species contribution to LET as a function of atomic	
	number for 200 MeV proton. Colors represent different species but overlap in	
	colors may happen since the number of different species- is large	55
4.12	Energy mapping of individual recoil species as a function of atomic number for	
	200 MeV proton. Colors represent different species but overlap in colors may	
	happen since the number of different species is large.	56
4.13	Experimental, TRIM, Lindhard, and Akkerman ionization efficiencies for Ge on	
	Ge	57
4.14	Akkerman ionization efficiencies of various recoil ions on Ge	57
4.15	Maximum charges deposited ($Qdep_{max}$) into the channel as a function Z for 200	
	MeV proton. Ge, As, W, and Ta have been labeled for easy understanding of	
	their charge depositions. It can be seen that the $Qdep_{max}$ for heavier recoil ions	
	that are coming from the W layer is considerably higher than other recoil ions,	
	signifying the effects of high-Z materials. Surprisingly, the $Qdep_{max}$ for Ge and	
	its neighbors is also higher.	58

4.16	Total charge deposition into the channel layer as a function of proton energies.	59
4.17	(a) Energy distribution plot of recoil ions depositing energies into the channel for	
	different proton energies.	59
4.18	LET distribution of recoil ions depositing energies into the channel for different	
	proton energies.	60
4.19	LET distribution of secondary recoil ions in the channel due to 200 MeV proton	
	irradiation for different thicknesses of the tungsten layer.	61
4.20	Histogram plot of the total number of secondaries generated vs the recoils strik-	
	ing the sensitive channel volume for 200 MeV proton irradiation	62
5.1	Process flow for the development-stage devices used in this work, without S/D	
	stressors, mimicking a device with aggressively scaled gate pitch (for 7 nm and	
	beyond) and a 3D illustration of Ge GAA NW pFET transistor from Coventor	
	SEMulator3D [20]	65
5.2	HAADF-STEM images of a Ge GAA device. The Ge NW is surrounded by	
	HfO ₂ /SiO ₂ /Si gate stack and TiAl-based WF metal [20]	65
5.3	Cross-sectional TEM images of Si-passivated Ge gate stacks from [5], [6]. A	
	very thin Si layer epitaxially grown on Ge is observed	66
5.4	$I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV at different gate stress biases.	
	Devices were stressed for 4900 s to record the representative negative-bias	
	stress-induced degradation in drain current as a function of gate bias [171]	67
5.5	$I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50 \text{ mV}$ at different stress times. Devices	
	were stressed at V_G = -2.5 V to capture the representative negative-bias stress-	
	induced degradation in drain current as a function of stress time [171]	67
5.6	V_{Th} shifts at different gate stress as functions of stress and annealing time. The	
	threshold voltages are calculated from $I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at V_D =	
	50 mV. Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [171]	68

5.7	Normalized transconductance (G_m) and subthreshold swing (SS) variation at dif-	
	ferent gate stress as a function of stress time. The G_m and SS are calculated from	
	$I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV. Error bars correspond to one	
	standard deviation [171].	69
5.8	Contributions of oxide traps (ΔV_{ot}) and interface traps (ΔV_{it}) to the total V_{Th}	
	shifts, calculated using both the mid-gap voltage shift and SS stretch-out tech-	
	niques and plotted as functions of stress and annealing time. The devices are	
	stressed at $V_G = -2.5$ V and the V_{Th} shift is calculated from $I_D - V_G$ character-	
	istics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV. Error bars correspond to one standard deviation	
	[171]	70
5.9	Threshold-voltage shift vs. time at two different stress bias conditions. The	
	inset shows the stress time needed to reach a 30-mV threshold voltage shift,	
	often equated with time to failure (TTF). Error bars correspond to one standard	
	deviation [171]	71
5.10	Pre- and post-irradiation $I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV as a	
	function of gate biases. The devices are irradiated with $V_G = -1$ V and other	
	terminals are grounded [171]	72
5.11	Pre- and post-irradiation $I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV as a	
	function of gate biases. The devices are irradiated with $V_G = 1$ V and other	
	terminals are grounded [171]	72
5.12	Drain current measured at $V_D = 50 \text{ mV}$ as a function of gate biases for an irradi-	
	ation bias $V_G = -1$ V, showing the drain leakage in-creases with increasing total	
	dose. The inset shows the variation of ON/OFF current ratio as a function of TID	
	[171]	73
5.13	Threshold voltage shift ΔV_{Th} as a function of irradiation dose and annealing	
	time. The devices were biased with $V_G = 1$ V, 0 V, and -1 V during the irradiation.	
	Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [171].	74
5.14	Transconductance degradation as a function of irradiation dose and annealing	
	time. The devices were biased with $V_G = 1$ V, 0 V, and -1 V during the irradiation.	
	Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [171]	75

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

Semiconductor devices are the fundamental building blocks of microprocessors. A modern-day microprocessor performs its task using billions of transistors. The continuous scaling of these transistors enhanced the performance of the processors by increasing the transistor density, reducing the cost of microelectronics significantly. This revolution in semiconductor industry is best described by Moore's law [21–24] even in the present days. According to Pat Gelsinger, CEO of Intel Corporation, "Moore's law is alive and well" as shown in Fig. 1.1.



Figure 1.1: Moore's Law is alive and well (Source: Intel Corporation, Oct. 2021)

Following this challenging road map has never been easy as the transistor feature size moves to the nanometer region. Newer semiconductor materials and transistor architectures have been explored to maintain the MOSFET downscaling efforts. Electron and hole mobility [25] was increased by introducing strain engineering in 90 nm technology. Introducing metal-gate/high-k gate stack in 45 the nm node reduced the gate leakage current and poly-silicon depletion [26], [27]. Increasing short channel effects were significantly diminished by introducing FinFET technology in the 22 nm node.

Despite introducing newer materials and significant architectural changes, the miniaturization of semiconductor devices has faltered as research and manufacturing grow ever more expensive. Chip elements are reaching atomic scales, and power consumption problems limit the clock speeds that keep chip processing steps marching in lockstep. As a result, vertically stacked ribbonFET transistors (Intel corporation, Oct. 2021) and gate-all-around (GAA) nanowire MOSFETs (Fig. 1.2) are introduced to continue progress in performance and power consumption as well as the ability to pack more transistors more densely on a chip. Introduction of GAA provides excellent electrostatic control and reduces gate leakage in 5 nm nodes [2, 28, 29].



Figure 1.2: Intel RibbonFET transistors are a key part of the chipmaker's recovery plan, Intel news, Oct. 2021, TEM images of an NMOS GAA Si NWFET (LG = 70 nm): (a) overview of the Si NW array, and (b) detailed view of two stacked Si NWs. The rounded NW shape, the narrow NW size distribution, and the con-formally deposited HK/MG layers are visible [2]

1.1 Ge as a channel material in MOS devices

Several challenges exist to incorporate novel materials within the current Si process technology. The device performance will be affected by the ballistic transport mechanism in the channel. As a result, the ultimate carrier speed in the channel will depend on the carrier injection velocity on the source side [30], [31]. It has been shown experimentally that the higher injection velocity can be achieved by using channel material with higher carrier mobility [32].

Various high mobility materials have been explored beyond Si as shown in Fig. 1.3. Among them, germanium (Ge) has been found to exhibit the most balanced hole and electron mobilities with the benefit of simpler process integration in the current Si technology. Unlike other compound semiconductors which are sensitive to their stoichiometry, the mono-atomic nature of germanium also draws attention to the researchers. Besides high mobility, the density of the states also makes germanium more favorable since the density of states in the channel is relevant to determining the channel current as it is directly related to gate capacitance [33]. However, despite the debate of using Ge only for p-MOSFETs and III–V compounds for n-MOSFETs [34], [35], Ge appears to be the most promising candidate for CMOS technology beyond Si-CMOS scaling. Table 1.1 shows the carrier mobility, effective mass, and energy bandgap in bulk Si, Ge, and typical III–V compound semiconductors. A very high hole mobility in Ge is far ahead of others.



Figure 1.3: (a) Electron and hole mobility of group III-V compound semiconductors. Electron mobility is marked red and hole mobility is in blue. The arrow indicates the increase of biaxial compressive strain. (b) Electron injection velocity in III-V compound semiconductors [3]

Table 1.1: Carrier mobility, effective, mass and energy bandgap in bulk Si, Ge, and typical III–V compound semiconductors. A very high hole mobility in Ge is far ahead of others [1]

	Si	Ge	GaAs	InP	InAs	InSb
Electron mobility (cm ² V ⁻¹ s ⁻¹)	1600	3900	9200	5400	40000	77000
Electron effective mass $(/m_0)$	m_t : 0.19 m_1 : 0.916	$m_t: 0.082$ $m_1: 1.467$	0.067	0.082	0.023	0.014
Hole mobility (cm ² V ⁻¹ s ⁻¹)	430	1900	400	200	500	850
Hole effective mass $(/m_0)$	m _{HH} : 0.49 m _{LH} : 0.16	<i>m</i> _{НН} : 0.28 <i>m</i> _{LH} : 0.044	m _{HH} : 0.45 m _{LH} : 0.082	m _{HH} : 0.45 m _{LH} : 0.12	<i>m</i> _{HH} : 0.57 <i>m</i> _{LH} : 0.35	<i>m</i> _{HH} : 0.44 <i>m</i> _{LH} : 0.016
Energy band gap (eV)	1.12	0.66	1.42	1.34	0.36	0.17

However, it is important to understand and solve many critical issues that are responsible for the successful and reliable integration of Ge devices. Firstly, the critical inherent properties of Si, such as the Clarke number make it abundant on earth and the energy bandgap makes the operation temperature range wider. Likewise, Ge is not a rare material if it is not used for all purposes. On the other hand, a smaller bandgap in Ge compared to Si provides a higher junction leakage current at room temperature which is a big concern for any MOS device. Secondly, the crystal purity of Ge is not more than that of Si crystal. This factor is related to the defect control of the channel material and the crystal purity is improving with the evolution of recent technology. Thirdly, the wafer size of Ge is not a concern since Si is being used as the bottom substrate and single-crystalline Si is produced on an industrial scale. Last but still the most serious challenge in the Ge fabrication process is to control the hetero-interfaces of GeO₂/Ge for high-performance devices as shown in Fig. 1.4.

The GeO₂/Ge gate stack is not as stable as SiO₂/Si [36] because of significant GeO desorption from GeO₂/Ge [4], [37] as shown in Fig. 1.4. Thus, Ge gate stack and passivation challenges need to be overcome when Ge is considered as an alternative channel material. Several efforts [5], [6] have been carried out to improve the performance of the Ge gate stack by using an epitaxially grown thin Si-cap, mainly using a SiO₂/Si/Ge stack. This method facilitates the use of existing Si process technology without having the reaction at GeO₂/Ge suppressed as shown in Fig. 1.5.

After the discovery of Ge in 1886 [38], the first transistor and the integrated circuits (ICs) on Ge have been demonstrated in 1947 and 1958, respectively [39]. Despite the long history of Ge as an electron device, it has been widely used only for radiation spectrometers and IR detectors. Nowadays, researchers are investigating the challenges involved in Ge channel devices for space



Figure 1.4: A kinetic model proposed for the GeO desorption. For understanding the above experimental results, it is most probable that V_o diffusion from the $GeO_2 = Ge$ interface triggers GeO desorption at the top surface [4]



Figure 1.5: Cross-sectional TEM images of Si-passivated Ge gate stacks made using various Si deposition [5], [6]. A very thin Si layer epitaxially grown on Ge is observed.

applications, based on present understandings of device physics and technological development. Fig. 1.6 shows the electronic band diagram and the electron configuration of Ge. It is important to notice that the direct bandgap in Ge at the Γ -point is significantly lower than in Si, which is very important for optical applications of Ge [4]. Table 1.2 shows the typical material properties of Ge and Si. All of the properties listed in this table in addition to carrier mobility should be considered for designing real electron devices.



Figure 1.6: Electronic structure of Ge. The conduction band minimum is located at L-point with an indirect energy bandgap of 0.66 eV. The direct energy bandgap at the Γ -point is about 0.80 eV, which is rather close to the indirect one. This is in striking contrast to the Si case. (b) Schematic electron configurations of Si and Ge atoms. The 4s state of Ge is rather deep compared with the 3s state of Si because of the insufficient screening by 3d electrons [1].

 Table 1.2: Typical material properties of Ge and Si. All of this listed in this table in addition to carrier mobility should be considered for designing real electron devices [1]

	Ge	Si
Density (g/cm ³)	5.327	2.328
Young's modulus (N/m^2) (100) direction	1.3×10^{11}	1×10^{11}
Thermal conductivity $(W cm^{-1} K^{-1})$ at 300 K	0.6	1.5
Dielectric constant	16.0	11.9
Refractive index at 633 nm	5.48	3.88
Lattice constant (Å)	5.64613	5.43095
Clarke number (%)	0.00065	25.8

As technology scales down and the material/architecture of the devices changes, the reliability of microelectronics becomes one of the most important issues. Moreover, the semiconductor devices or ICs used in space applications need to withstand radiation exposure, changing the device behavior

in an unexpected way. The objective of this work is to explore two broad categories of radiation effects; total ionizing dose (TID) and single event effects (SEE) in Ge channel devices. In addition to that, negative bias-stress in Ge channel devices have also been explored.

Chapter-II describes the background of this work. The development of highly scaled advanced semiconductor devices necessitates an extensive study of radiation effects in Ge-channel FinFET and GAA nanowire devices. The future scope of Ge as a channel material has been discussed at the beginning of this section. Then, the background of radiation effects (SEE & TID) and negative bias-stress in modern semiconductor devices are discussed. A detailed literature review of previous work on SEE, TID, and negative bias-stress in MOS devices is also included in this section.

Chapter-III presents the Single-Event-Induced Charge Collection in Ge-Channel pMOS Fin-FETs. Peak transient currents due to pulsed-laser or heavy-ion irradiation of Ge pMOS FinFETs are nearly independent of gate bias. This is because the prompt photocurrent is due primarily to a transient source-drain shunt. In contrast, longer-term diffusion charge collection is strongly gatebias dependent. This bias dependence results from hole injection from the source in response to the transient increase in electron concentration in the channel. The transients measured at the source terminal change polarity when the strike location moves from source to drain, but this effect does not occur for the transients measured at the drain terminal. Charge collection mechanisms are studied using TCAD simulations.

Chapter-IV reports on Geant4-based Monte Carlo simulation results of the interaction of high energy protons with various target materials used in Ge channel pFinFET devices. Our results demonstrate that maximum Linear Energy Transfer (LET) values of the order of 23 MeVcm₂/*mg*may need to be accounted for in heavy-ion testing of Ge channel devices. The presence of high-Z materials (such as tungsten) in interconnects extends the maximum Linear Energy Transfer (LET) values to approximately 40. Moreover, the relative impact of recoil ions on charge deposition is also calculated and described in this chapter.

Chapter-V illustrates the negative bias-stress and total-ionizing-dose (TID) effects in deeply scaled Ge-GAA nanowire devices, which are characterized for different biasing conditions. negative bias-stress-induced degradation in Ge GAA device originates primarily from the interface- and border-trap generation. Devices stressed at high gate voltage show rapid initial degradation and quick saturation dominated by interface-trap generation. Radiation-induced off-state leakage current in Ge GAA nanowires increases with dose due to enhanced band-to-band tunneling caused by charge trapping in the shallow trench isolation (STI).

Chapter-VI summarizes the conclusions of the dissertation.

CHAPTER 2

Background

2.1 Radiation Environment

The effects of the radiation environment on semiconductor devices and the resultant damages can be divided into ionization effects and displacement damages. The ionization effects include the effects caused by a single ionizing particle defined as Single Event Effects (SEE) or Total Ionizing Dose (TID) effects from charges deposited by accumulated dose over time. On the other hand, Displacement Damage (DD) is non-ionizing which is caused by a particle targeting the semiconductor lattice. The main sources of energetic particles in space environments are particles trapped in the Earth's radiation belts and cosmic rays. The particle distributions in Earth's radiation belt are illustrated in Fig. 2.1 [7]. The cosmic rays, which include the galactic cosmic rays and the solar cosmic rays contain protons and heavy ions. However, the galactic cosmic rays consist mostly of alpha particles and protons. Fig. 2.2 shows the distribution of the elements in galactic cosmic rays [8]. A similar distribution is also observed in solar cosmic rays [8].



Figure 2.1: The charged particles trapped by Earth's magnetosphere [7]



Figure 2.2: Relative abundance of the elements from hydrogen to the iron group [8]

The cosmic rays interact with nitrogen and oxygen atoms in the Earth's atmosphere and shower a lot of secondary particles including electrons, protons, heavy-ions, neutrons, muons, and pions [40], among which neutrons can affect avionics through nuclear interactions and induce SEEs. The neutron-induced SEE is a strong function of altitude and latitude [41].

2.2 Single-Event Effects in Semiconductor Devices

Single Event Effects (SEEs) are one of the most important radiation effects that need to be considered for modern technology nodes. When a highly energetic particle (e.g., neutrons, protons, alpha particles, or other heavy ions) strike sensitive regions of a microelectronic circuit [42], it may cause nondestructive single-event-induced effects such as single-event transients (SET), single-event upset (SEU), or potential destructive effects such as single-event latch-up (SEL). The physical origin of SEE comes from the charge deposition and collection mechanism.

2.2.1 Charged carriers generation and deposition

The charge deposition occurs when an energetic particle passes through a semiconductor material and loses energy through a different scattering processes. The energy loss liberates excess electron-hole pairs throughout the ion track length in the target material. The electron-hole pairs are generated via different mechanisms.

The Rutherford or coulomb scattering characterizes the interaction of incident particles (protons,

ions or, electrons) with free electrons in the conduction band and bound electrons in the lattice, producing electron-hole pairs by Coulomb attraction and/or repulsion. Direct ionization produces a free carriers along its track by the incident particles with energies lower than 100 keV. When the particle energies are higher than 10 MeV [43], [44], the ion-nuclei interactions dominate the energy deposition and charge creation. Energetic particles are more likely to interact with an atomic nucleus and deposit energy through elastic and inelastic scattering mechanisms.

An elastic collision can displace an atom from its original position by transferring kinetic energy, resulting in secondary isotopes of the mother atom. The recoiled isotopes act as a heavy-ion in the lattice and further generate electron-hole pairs through ionization. Moreover, the relocated atom's vacancy generates displacement damage by modifying the local lattice potential. The displaced atom can also transfer the received energy to the lattice in the form of phonons (heat). On the other hand, the in-elastic process is a nuclear reaction that occurs when an energetic (\geq 50 MeV) particle interacts with the nucleons of the target atom [45]. As a result, wide ranges of secondary recoils are generated that further deposit energy and ionize neighboring atoms, producing electron-hole pairs.

Generally, the loss of energy is defined by linear energy transfer (LET) [12] as

$$LET = \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{dE}{dx} \qquad MeV.cm^2/mg \tag{2.1}$$

Where, ρ is the density of the target material. In silicon, a LET of 100 MeV.cm2/mg corresponds to a charge deposition of 1 pC/µm. The distance traveled by an incident particle is defined as the range of the particle and it entirely depends on the initial kinetic energy, atomic number of the particle, and the density of the target materials. Some of the incident particles and generated secondary recoils travel through the target material when the range of ions is larger. When the penetration depth of the incident particles is smaller than the target materials, the incident particle eventually loses all of its energy. The maximum energy loss per unit distance occurs at the Bragg peak [46], immediately before the particle stops.

There is another efficient way of generating electron-hole pairs in semiconductor materials through the absorption of photons. Generally, single photon absorption (SPA) occurs when the photon energy is above the semiconductor bandgap [47], or two-photon absorption occurs when the photon energy is sub-band [48]. Fig. 2.4 depicts the SPA process of exciting an electron from the

valence band and leaving behind a hole.



Figure 2.3: LET in SiO₂ versus particle energy for electrons and protons, and secondary electrons generated by 10-keV X-rays and 1.25-MeV Co-60 gamma rays [9]



Figure 2.4: Energy band diagram for silicon illustrating the single photon absorption. hv is the energy of the incident photon.

Each photon is absorbed to create a single electron-hole pair, hence the SPA nomenclature. This process of photon absorption is ruled by Beer's law [10] which explains that the intensity of light passing through a material decreases exponentially with distance into the material at a rate determined by the linear absorption coefficient. Thus, the charge generation through the SPA process is well characterized for a precise location at a specific time.

$$I(z) = I_0 exp(-\alpha z) \tag{2.2}$$

Where I_0 is the intensity of the incident beam, α is the linear absorption coefficient of the target material., and z is the laser penetration depth. the equation explains an exponential decrease in the beam intensity as it propagates through the target material.



Figure 2.5: Absorption coefficient as a function of the wavelength for silicon [10]

The absorption coefficient as a function of wavelength for silicon is illustrated in Fig. 2.5. There is an inverse relationship between the absorption coefficient of the laser through a material and the penetration depth ($\alpha = 1/e$). α is the penetration depth at which the intensity decreases to 1/e [49]. Thus, the penetration depth in silicon can be varied up to 10 μ m by choosing the wavelength of the light [10]. In contrast to ions, laser pulses cannot pass through metal layers. This is why the semiconductor devices are usually irradiated with laser pulses from the backside to avoid reflections from top metal layers. The sensitive region is typically located near the channel region which is hundreds of μ m from the substrate. Therefore, the thick substrate modulates the amount of incident light and the amount of charge collected by the device, producing a serious absorption problem in the SPA process. As indicated in Fig. 2.5, there is a very low absorption in the sub-band region. However, the laser pulses with sufficiently high intensities can penetrate thick layers and

deposit two-photons simultaneously to generate a single electron-hole pair.

In TPA, a very high photon density is required and carrier generation is quadratic with laser irradiance [50]. As a result, TPA-induced charges are bound to a limited region [50], [51]. Therefore, 3-D mapping of SEE charge generation is possible using the TPA process. The light propagation in a material is governed according to the equation [10],

$$\frac{dI(z)}{dz} = -\alpha I(z) - \beta I^2(z)$$
(2.3)

where I(z) is the laser intensity propagating in the material, α is the single-photon absorption coefficient and β is the two-photon absorption coefficient (cm-s/Joule). This equation describes two distinct regimes of absorption, the linear regime for single-photon absorption and the nonlinear regime for two-photon absorption. The nonlinear photon absorption requires α to be very small which corresponds to a wavelength longer than 1.2 μ m according to Fig. 2.5. A wavelength of 1.2 μ m corresponds to a photon energy of 1 eV, smaller than the Si bandgap. Therefore, two-photons are required to generate one electron-hole pair, hence the nomenclature of two-photon absorption (TPA).



Figure 2.6: Energy band diagram for silicon illustrating the two-photon absorption

Fig. 2.6 illustrates the two-photon absorption mechanism with each photons having a wavelength of 1260 nm. With sufficient intensities, two-photons are absorbed to excite an electron form the valence band to the conduction. The carrier generation equation highlights the influence of intensity on the two-photon absorption process [10],

$$\frac{dN(z)}{dt} = \frac{\alpha I(z)}{h\nu} + \frac{\beta I^2(z)}{2h\nu}$$
(2.4)

Where N(z) is the density of free carrier , h is the Plank's constant and v is the photon frequency (c/ λ). Since the Ge has bandgap (0.67 eV) lower than that of photon energy corresponding to a wavelength of 1260 nm(0.98 eV), the charge generation in Ge by TPA is not well-characterized [52].

2.2.2 Charge collection mechanism

When an energetic particle strikes an electronic component, it ionizes the lattice atoms and generates excess electron-hole pairs. The transport of the generated carriers is described by the drift diffusion process. As a result, the charged carriers move towards a sensitive node [11] (reversebiased p-n junction, drain of a MOS device) and collected to produce a transient current. Fig. 2.7 illustrates the charge generation and collection places in a reverse-biased junction [11]. Sometimes, the charge collection can be enhanced by the field funneling process if the electric field in the reversed biased depletion region is disturbed [53] as shown in Fig. 2.8.



Figure 2.7: Charge generation and collection phases in a reverse-biased junction [11]



Figure 2.8: Progress of funneling from the plasma track creation (on the left) to the funnel build up (on the right) [12]

The funneling effect extends the sensitive region deep into the substrate and allows more charge collection. The transient current has a fast component resulting from the drift collection from the depletion layer and filed funnel region and secondly, a slow component resulting from the diffusion process. Recombination of electrons and holes also occurs at the same time through Shockley Read Hall recombination (SRH) or Auger recombination when the electron-hole pair density is high. Fig. 2.9 illustrates a short-term charge collection process dominated by drift, which contributes to the peak transient current and a relatively slow process dominated by diffusion, which contributes to the tail.



Figure 2.9: Shape of a representative single event pulse measured at a struck p-n junction [12]

2.2.3 Shunt effects

As technology scales down, multiple junctions in a semiconductor device can be disturbed by energetic particles or photons, and the high density of generated carriers can create a transient and highly conductive path that connects two adjacent junctions. This phenomenon is defined as a single-event-induced shunt effect [13]. The energetic ion track perturbs and penetrates into both junctions, forming a highly conductive ohmic-like region. As a result, the junction charge collection cannot be treated independently. In advanced semiconductor devices the shunt effect will create a lateral conductive path along the channel from source to drain, causing transient current [54–61]. Fig. 2.10 depicts an ion track shunt effect in a multi-layer structure.



Figure 2.10: Diagram of a multi-layer structure exhibiting shunt effect [13], [12] and an illustration of ion track shunt effect in two-junction experimental structure [13]

2.2.4 Bipolar amplification effect

Single event induced charge collection enhancement through bipolar amplification effect have been explored a significant number of studies [58], [59], [14, 62–68]. A high density of electronhole pair is created along the ion track during a heavy ion strike. Because of the lighter effective mass, electrons are swept away immediately after the generation. On the other hand, holes remain in the active region because of their larger effective mass and get accumulated near the reverse biased source-body junction. As a result, the source-body barrier gets reduced and forces the source to eject electrons into the body, and collect them by the drain terminal. This mechanism is similar to the forward active mode operation of bipolar transistors. This enhanced charge collection mechanism is known as the bipolar amplification effect, which allows more charges to be collected than was generated. The bipolar amplification process dominates the charge collection mechanism as long as the excess hole density is present. The charge collection enhancement mechanism ins GaAs is illustrated in Fig. 2.11. [14].



Figure 2.11: Schematic diagram illustrating (a) the bipolar gain and (b) channel-modulation charge enhancement mechanisms that contribute to the charge collection processes of GaAs FETs [14].

2.3 Total Ionizing Dose (TID) effects in MOS devices

Total Ionizing Dose (TID) effects is referred to as parametric degradation and possible functional failures in electronic devices caused by the cumulative process of energy deposition and charge generation by incident ionizing radiation [15]. In general, the oxide layers are the most sensitive parts in MOS systems. When a MOS device is exposed to a radiation environment, the incident energetic particle generates electron-hole pairs caused by the deposition of energy in the oxide layer of the device. Under the influence of an electric field these excess electrons and holes will immediately drift in opposite directions, the electron in the direction of higher potential and holes in the direction of lower potential. The highly mobile electrons are swept out of the oxide immediately (within picosecond) after the generation. On the other hand, the transportation of holes is much slower than the electrons and they get trapped in the microstructural defects and pre-existing traps in the oxide. However, a fraction of electrons will recombine with holes before leaving the oxide which is defined as initial recombination [15]. The number of holes escaping the initial recombination known as charge yield drift towards the oxide interface. This charge yield is a strong function of the electric field present in the oxide and the energy of the incident particle as shown in Fig. 2.12.



Figure 2.12: Charge yield as a function of electric field present in the oxide and the energy of the incident particle [15].

The unrecombined holes will further transport towards the oxide/semiconductor interface through the polaron hopping process between localized states in the oxide [69]. This hopping process typically takes less than a second but also may take decades [70]. As the holes travel near the Si/SiO₂
interface, some of the holes are trapped in the oxygen vacancies, forming positive oxide traps. These trapped charges can modulate the inversion layer of a MOS device and cause a shift to the threshold voltage and an increase in radiation-induced leakage current. These oxides trapped charges are generally neutralized with time through electron tunneling and thermal emission. Fig. 2.13 shows the major physical processes underlying radiation response that happens in MOS systems following ionizing radiation [71].



Figure 2.13: Schematic energy band diagram for MOS structure under positive bias, indicating major physical processes underlying radiation response. After [15]

Furthermore, the hole transport through SiO_2 via the hopping process causes an energy exchange in the oxide lattice, resulting from the release of hydrogen ions (protons). These protons travel towards the interface in the presence of an electric field and react with Si-H to form H2, leaving behind a silicon dangling bond at the interface. As a result, these dangling bonds act as interface traps localized in the Si bandgap. Their occupancy is determined by the Fermi level, resulting in a change in threshold voltage and mobility degradation. The near interfacial oxide traps are called the border traps [72]. Since it is difficult to identify border traps separately, the defect sites within 3 nm of Si/SiO₂ interface are considered as border traps [71].

The TID effect due to accumulated charge causes three primary changes in MOS device per-

formance: threshold voltage shift, transconductance degradation, and increase in leakage current. Typically, the voltage shift results from both the oxide trap charge and interface trap charge. In modern MOS devices, a positive oxide trap charge will have a negative threshold voltage shift in both nand p- channel MOS devices. On the other hand, the positive interface trap charges cause a negative threshold shift in PMOS devices, and the negative interface traps in NMOS devices to cause a positive threshold voltage shift. Therefore, the effect of TID-induced oxide and interface trap charge compensate threshold shift in NMOS and add up together in PMOS devices. The relationship is given by:

$$\Delta V_{TH} = -\frac{Q_i}{C_{ox}} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon_{ox}} \int_0^{x_0} x \cdot \rho_{ox}(x) \, dx \tag{2.5}$$

where Q_i is the interface charge, ρ_{ox} is the volume charge density, x_0 is the oxide thickness and ε_{ox} is the oxide dielectric constant.

For relatively thick oxides, the threshold-voltage shift caused by trapped holes in the oxide can be defined by:

$$\Delta V_{ot} \propto x_0^2 \tag{2.6}$$

Equation 1.6 suggests that the TID effects due to oxide/interface trap charges are becoming less significant for advanced technology nodes with the continuing CMOS scaling. The ultra-thin gate oxide layer thickness is now approximately 1 nm, which is too thin to trap charges and cause noticeable TID effects. Contrarily, the thick oxide regions in CMOS devices such as the buried oxide in the silicon-on-insulator (SOI) and the shallow trench isolation (STI) are increasingly causing reliability problems, for example, leakage current increases [73].

2.4 Negative Bias Temperature Instabilities in MOS devices

Negative Bias-temperature Instabilities occurs when a negative bias is applied to the gate terminal at elevated temperatures. It degrades the device performance by creating an oxide trap charge and interface traps at the Si/oxide interface. Despite the advantages of FinFET and GAA devices, the novel architecture introduces new reliability concerns. Such as, multi-gate devices are more susceptible to NBTI than planar devices due to the higher number of Si-H bonds at the interfaces. Incorporating a high- κ gate stack and new channel material also affects the interface quality; changing the response to NBTI induced degradation. However, a number of models have been proposed to explain the NBTI mechanism.

2.4.1 Reaction-Diffusion model

NBTI has often been considered as a form of reaction-diffusion (RD) model, as proposed by Jeppson and Svensson [74]. The RD model infers that the Si-H bond at the semiconductor/oxide interface is separated at higher temperature and electric field, allowing some hydrogen species to be released from passivated interface defects and diffused into the oxide.

Another RD model proposed by L. Tsetseris et al. [75], considers the dopant depassivation from silicon and subsequent movement of hydrogen species to the interface as the origin of NBTI. According to first-principles calculation, a direct depassivation reaction is possible,

 $Si_3 \equiv SiH + H^+ \rightarrow Si_3 \equiv Si \bullet H_2$,

where $Si_3 \implies SiH$ is a hydrogen-passivated interface trap and $Si_3 \implies Si\bullet$ is an interface trap with the dot is the representation of the dangling bond. It is assumed that the hydrogen released from P-H bonds because of the depletion region biasing condition in n-type Si surface at elevated temperature. Hols get trapped and subsequently create positively charged (H⁺). As a result, negative bias drives the H⁺ towards the interface and subsequently accelerates the reaction with the Si-H bond to form H₂, leaving behind a positively charged Si dangling bond (or Pb center). Eventually, the H₂ diffuses from the interface into the oxide.

However, it has been found by the recent researchers [76], [77] that the interface trap creation is not the only reason for NBTI induced degradation. A major hole trapping also occurs when the electric field at the gate oxide approaches or exceeds 10 MeV/cm. Moreover, a large number of studies [77], [78] investigated the recovery of NBTI, published in the last decade does not fully get convinced by the reaction-diffusion model.

2.4.2 Two-stage model

Tibor Grasser et al. [16], developed and proposed a comprehensive quantitative two-stage model in 2009, inferring that the NBTI degradation is due primarily to interface trap creation and/or oxide charge buildup. it is assumed that the degradation proceeds in two coupled stages. The NBTI induced degradation process is initiated (stage 1) when an E' precursor site, e.g., a neutral oxygen vacancy captures an inversion layer hole. The hole capture results in a positively charged E' centers (paramagnetic defects observable with ESR) in the oxide layer, thereby creating a switching trap, as illustrated in Fig. 2.14. As a result of a the Si–Si bond break, positively charged E' γ center is created (state 2). After that, electron capture (hole emission) neutralizes the positively charged E' γ center (state 3). Now it can fall back to state 2 by capturing a hole again or the structure can return back to its initial equilibrium configuration (state 1). In the second stage, oxide silicon dangling bonds (E' centers) created in the stage one process exchange hydrogen with a P_b center at the interface and trigger the creation of P_b centers. It has been further confirmed that E' centers recover very quickly upon removal of the stress [79]. During zero oxide bias at elevated temperature or negative oxide bias at room temperature the E' defect density does not change, further supporting hole capture at an E' precursor site and the creation of interface traps.



Figure 2.14: Switching oxide trap model, After [16]

Recently Grasser et al. [80–82] have also extended the study and included hydrogen-related centers associated with NBTI. Complexes that incorporates oxygen and hydrogen (e.g., the hydrogen bridge, a hydrogen atom at a dimer O vacancy in SiO₂ [80–82], and the hydroxyl E center, a strained O bonded to a hydrogen atom [83], [84]) may also affect NBTI. Compared to the E' $_{\delta}$ centers, these defects are modified structurally and/or chemically via NBTI. Moreover, the hydrogen-related defects increase in density as a result of NBTI.

2.5 Previous work on SEE in bulk and FinFET devices

The material properties, complex gate stacks, and device architecture can strongly impact ioninduced charge collection of semiconductor devices [56, 58, 60, 61, 67]. F. El-Mamouni et al. and H. Gong et al. extensively explored the drain bias dependence of SET-induced charge collection in bulk and FinFET devices [56], [60]. It has been shown that increasing the drain bias reduces the transient current rise time in Si/InGaAs bulk FinFET devices which is a signature effect of substrate, unlike SOI devices. Gate bias dependence of SEE has been performed in [60], [61] for InGaAs FinFET devices. It has been reported that there is no gate bias dependence for InGaAs FinFET devices while the peak transient current is reduced for planar devices. A reduced excess carrier density in the channel when the device is biased in the inversion results in a reduced transient current [67]. On the other hand, a thin channel in the FinFET devices is completely depleted and no gate bias dependence is observed in the FinFET devices [60], [58]. The radiation responses of bulk Ge pMOSFETs and SiGe FinFETs also have been evaluated in a number of studies [85–89]. Pulsed laser tests can provide important information about the strike location dependence of SET-induced charge collection [10, 48, 90]. Previous work on single-event transients (SETs) in SiGe- and Gechannel planar devices demonstrates that the peak transient current magnitude and polarity depend on strike location [52], [19].

2.6 Previous work on TID and NBTI in MOS devices

Historically, GAA devices appear to provide more Total Ionizing Dose (TID) tolerance compared to planar devices [91–93] and FinFETs [94]. Si and III-V semiconductor-based GAA devices have been shown to be resistant to radiation-induced charge and parasitic channels [95–97]. Likewise, the radiation responses of bulk Ge pMOSFETs and SiGe FinFETs have been evaluated in a number of studies [85–89] but very few attempts have been made to investigate the TID response of Ge GAA devices. The NBTI [76] reliability appears to be process and architectureindependent [98]. However, GAA NW devices may exhibit faster initial NBTI degradation and longer saturation time [99], [100]. Although a number of studies demonstrated that Ge may improve NBTI robustness [101–103], only a handful of studies investigated NBTI in Ge GAA NW pFETs [104].

CHAPTER 3

Single-Event-Induced Charge Collection in Ge-Channel pMOS FinFETs

3.1 Introduction

Scaling of CMOS technologies led to the introduction of FinFETs, in which the enhanced electrostatic control significantly improves off-state leakage (and thus power consumption), subthreshold slope, and short-channel effects [105]. III-V materials can provide enhanced electron mobility, but also can lead to manufacturing complications and reduced hole mobility [106]. Germanium has shown promise for p-channel devices, owing in part to the higher hole mobility of germanium and its potential alloys. As a Group IV elemental semiconductor, germanium is more easily compatible with silicon CMOS technology and can be manufactured to significantly greater purity standards than III-V compounds. Thus, the integration of SiGe and Ge technology with CMOS is an active area of research and development [29]. Ge-based FinFETs have been shown to maintain compatibility with conventional Si integration processes [17, 102, 107] with reduced short channel effects, reduced bias temperature instabilities, and increased hole mobility over Si.

The material properties, complex gate stacks, and device architecture can strongly impact ioninduced charge collection of non-Si channel FinFET devices. The radiation responses of bulk Ge pMOSFETs and SiGe FinFETs have been evaluated in a number of studies [85–89]. Pulsed laser tests can provide important information about the strike location dependence of SET-induced charge collection [10, 48, 90]. Previous work on single-event transients (SETs) in SiGe- and Ge-channel planar devices demonstrates that the peak transient current magnitude and polarity depend on strike location [52], [19].

In this work, Ge channel pFinFETs are irradiated with heavy-ions and a pulsed laser. Heavy-ion and laser test data suggest that the total collected charge strongly depends on applied gate bias, but the peak transient current shows little variation with gate bias. The effects of strike location on the polarity of the peak transient current are also explored using pulsed-laser irradiation. Unlike the SiGe pFinFETs and planar Ge devices examined in previous studies [52], [19], the change in the polarity of transient current that occurs when the strike location moves from source to drain is observed only for source transients in the ultra-thin quantum well devices examined here, and not

for drain transients. The mechanisms responsible for the dependence of charge collection on applied bias and strike location are investigated using 3-D TCAD simulations.

3.2 Experimental Details

3.2.1 Device structure

Germanium-channel p-type FinFETs were fabricated on 300-mm Si wafers by imec [17], [6]. The foundation of the device fin is n-type silicon, upon which a Si_{0.25}Ge_{0.75} buffer is grown. A scanning transmission electron microscope (STEM) image of the device is shown in Fig. 3.1. Nominally undoped germanium is then grown on top of the SiGe layer to form the device channel. The base of the buffer layer is angled. This angle is formed because of the crystal lattice mismatch between the Si and SiGe layers and encourages dislocations resulting from the mismatch to propagate toward the side of the fin rather than toward the active area of the device. A thin silicon cap layer is grown on top of the Ge channel for passivation. SiO₂, HfO₂, and TiN are then deposited to form the gate oxides and gate metal, respectively. The active device is formed by growing a thick (~200 nm) layer of germanium on the silicon substrate [17], [6]. The raised source and drain are formed by depositing Si_{0.25}Ge_{0.75} onto the Ge layer and implanting the SiGe with boron. Measured DC characteristics of the devices are shown in Fig. 3.2 and a band diagram of the structure is shown in Fig. 3.3. For the results discussed in this paper, the device gate length (as drawn) $L_G = 120$ nm, fin length $L_F = 1 \mu$ m, fin width $W_F = 100$ nm, fin height F = 15 nm, and number of fins $N_F = 4$.



Figure 3.1: STEM cross-section of Ge-channel device, looking along the fin from source to drain. The gate stack consists of a Si buffer layer, SiO₂/HfO₂ dielectric, and TiN gate [17], [6]



Figure 3.2: DC characteristics of Ge-channel p-FinFETs with gate length LG = 120 nm, fin height = 120 nm, fin width = 100 nm, and number of fins = 4 [18].



Figure 3.3: Vertical energy band diagram at equilibrium condition. The small built-in potential at the channel-buffer heterojunction contributes negligibly to the charge collection in these devices [18].

3.2.2 Experimental setup

Laser-induced single event transient (SET) tests were performed using the pulsed-laser system at Vanderbilt University, which generates 150 fs pulses with 1 kHz repetition rate [58]. This laser system can be optimized both for the two-photon (TPA) and single-photon (SPA) absorption tests. Laser irradiation was performed with a wavelength of 1260 nm (energy of ~0.98 eV) and spot size of ~1.2 μ m [48]. The sensitive regions of the Ge FinFETs are composed of Ge and SiGe. The SPA [48], [19] process dominates charge generation in the Ge channel (band gap ~0.67 eV). SPA also dominates charge generation in SiGe, since the band gap of Si₀.25Ge₀.75 is ~0.8 eV, derived through quadratic approximation [108], [109]. Two-photon absorption dominates carrier generation in the silicon (band gap ~ 1.1 eV) regions of the device. Laser energies reported in the paper are for the incident beam at the surface of the device. Reflected energy from the silicon surface (~30%) and energy converted into electron-hole pairs due to non-linear absorption are not considered when determining this value.

For pulsed-laser tests, DC bias was supplied by a semiconductor parameter analyzer (HP 4156A) through bias tees with 50-GHz bandwidth, allowing intermittent ID-V_G measurements to monitor the health of the devices and look for changes in characteristics. Transients are monitored by a Teledyne Lecroy LabMaster 10-36Zi-A oscilloscope with 36-GHz front-end bandwidth and 80 GS/s sampling rate, as shown in Fig. 3.4 [108], [109]. Devices under test are mounted in a custom-milled brass package [110] designed for high-speed transient testing, as shown in Fig. 3.5. Device terminals are wire-bonded to impedance-matched strip lines and terminated with SMA- or K- connectors. A hole is drilled in the center of the package to permit the laser to strike the backside of the wafer, thus avoiding metal over-layers [19]. The laser spot is focused on active device areas by observing the reflected image that is transmitted through the microscope objective used to deliver laser pulses to the device. It is possible to see the metal layers from both reflected and transmitted illumination sources to determine the best focus, as confirmed by minimum observed laser spot size in the reflected image [48].

For the heavy-ion-induced SET experiments, devices were irradiated using the 88-Inch Cyclotron at Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory (LBNL). The results shown are for irradiations with 1955 MeV Xe (LET = 49 MeV-cm²/mg). SETs were measured using the high-speed pulsecapture setup shown in Fig. 3.4. These FinFETs have a total surface fin area of 0.048 μ m² (channel length×fin width×no. of fins) per device, the small geometry of the device prevented timely measurement of a sufficient number of SETs when using the typical LBNL beam flux of ~10⁵ cm⁻² s⁻¹. To solve this problem, the beam was focused from a spot-size on the order of a few inches down to ~ 1 cm in diameter, increasing the flux to an estimated value of $\sim 10^7$ cm⁻² s⁻¹. Tuning the beam in this manner prevented direct monitoring of flux and fluence; knowing these quantities to high accuracy is not important to the conclusions of this study.



Figure 3.4: Block diagram of pulse-capture setup. High-speed bias tees decouple the AC transient signal from DC bias. Transients were recorded using a Teledyne Lecroy LabMaster 10-36Zi-A oscilloscope [19].



Figure 3.5: Microscopic view of DUT from the top showing contact pads of different terminals and the gate length, [18] and the packaged device [19].

3.2.3 SEE Simulation methods

3-D TCAD simulations of single event transients were performed by using the heavy-ion model in Sentaurus TCAD [111]. The models included Boltzmann statistics, bandgap narrowing, dopingdependent mobility, Shockley Read Hall (SRH) recombination, and avalanche generation. The carrier generation function is modeled as a Gaussian radial distribution both in space and time with a radius of 50 nm and a characteristic width of 2 ps. A normally incident heavy-ion with a track length of 8 μ m and a linear energy transfer of 49 MeV-cm²/mg is considered to illustrate the relevant mechanisms. Fig. 3.5 shows a truncated structure and cross-sectional view of the investigated device. The simulation structure has the same gate length, fin width, and fin height as the actual DUT but the XYZ dimensions of the simulated volume have been extended to 5 μ m, 5 μ m, and 20 μ m, respectively, to avoid effects associated with carrier reflection at the boundaries. The simulated structure is based on a rectangular fin geometry for efficiency, while the actual device has a triangular shaped fin. The triangular fin shape introduces non-uniform carrier distribution along the vertical direction, improves leakage performance, and modulates carrier mobility [112– 114], but none of these factors has a significant impact on SET induced pulse width. Fig. 3.7 shows the transients generated by the calibrated TCAD model. The x-axis is re-scaled to compare with experimental results.



Figure 3.6: (a) Truncated 3-D structure of simulated device model. The actual model has the same gate length, fin width, and fin height as the real device but the simulated structure has an overall thickness of 20 μ m, length of 5 μ m, and width of 5 μ m to avoid unexpected results due to the carrier reflection from the boundary; (b) cross-sectional view of the simulated device [18].



Figure 3.7: Transients generated by the calibrated TCAD model. The x-axis is re-scaled to compare with experimental results [18]

3.3 Results and discussion

An area scan using the pulsed laser for a 120 nm Ge channel FinFET device is depicted in Fig. 3.8. This contour plot outlines the epicenter of charge collected by the drain terminal during a laser strike within an area of $100 \,\mu\text{m}^2$ around the device. The inset diagram of the device position implies that the positive drain transient current flows only when a laser strike occurs near the drain terminal.



Figure 3.8: Experimental results of an area scan of a 120 nm device within an area of 100 μ m² around the device showing the regions sensitive to the pulsed-laser strike. Experimental device position shows the terminals during the SPA test [18].

To explore the position dependence, a pulsed-laser line scan from source to drain is plotted in Fig. 3.9. It represents peak transient currents at the source and drain terminals as a function of strike location during the SPA pulsed-laser test. With a step size of 0.1 μ m, transient currents from 100 laser pulses were averaged to extract the resulting current at each location.



Figure 3.9: Experimental results of peak transient current on drain and source as a function of laser strike location along the channel length during SPA irradiation [18].

These data show that the strike position determines the polarity of the source transient current and that the drain transient current polarity is independent of strike position. The polarity of the source transient inverts as the strike location transits from source to drain. On the other hand, the lack of position dependence of polarity for drain transient contrasts with the trends observed in SiGe-channel and Ge-channel planar devices [52], [19].

The data in Fig. 3.9 show that the pulse magnitudes for drain strikes are larger than for source strikes, because the source-substrate bias is 0 V and the drain-substrate reverse bias is 0.2 V. Peak transients for source strikes are quite small in both these Ge FinFETs and planar devices [19]. This is due to the quantum well that is characteristic of the structure [52], [19], [115], as well as increased carrier recombination [52] during a channel strike. With higher channel resistance, a quantum well device responds to a strike as if the drain and source are nearly independent junctions. Studies of SiGe quantum well devices in [52] showed that the lack of field funneling [116] and increased

recombination dominate charge collection for a source strike. As a result, there is much less charge collection below the channel or source.

Representative single-event transient pulses for two different strike locations are plotted in Figs. 3.10 and 3.11. For these events, the device was biased in the hard-off state ($V_G - V_{TH} = 0.5$ V; $V_D = -200$ mV; $V_S = 0$ V) during the pulsed-laser test. In Fig. 3.10, the laser-induced transient pulses resulting from a source strike, indicated by 'S' in Fig. 3.9, shows that the positive-going source transient current is accompanied by a negative-going transient current produced on the substrate contact. The drain transient for a source strike is positive and much smaller than the source and substrate transients, which indicates the dominant current path is source-substrate during a source strike. In contrast, for SiGe-channel and Ge-channel planar devices in [52], [19], a laser strike at the source terminal results in significant source-drain current. This difference occurs because the enhanced gate control of the FinFET structure is more capable than planar devices of maintaining complete depletion of the channel and therefore, blocking hole injection by the drain when an event occurs on the source.



Figure 3.10: Experimental results of transient pulse resulting from pulsed-laser strike on the source terminal with the bias condition of V_G -Vt = 0.5 V, V_D = -0.2 V and Vs=Vsub = 0 V. The strike location is indicated by 'S' in Fig. 3.9 [18].

Fig. 3.11 shows transient pulses for a drain strike, indicated by 'D' in Fig. 3.9. Here, a negative going substrate transient current along with a positive going drain transient current indicates that the dominant current path is drain-substrate. Moreover, the negative going source current becomes positive at t = 7.3 ns, as indicated by the circle in Fig. 3.11. This bipolar nature of source transient current indicates that there are two distinct processes associated with the charge collection mechanism, as also observed in planar Ge channel devices [52], [19].



Figure 3.11: Experimental results of transient pulse resulting from pulsed-laser strike on the drain terminal with the bias condition of V_G -Vt = 0.5 V, V_D = -0.2 V and Vs=Vsub = 0 V. The strike location is indicated by 'D' in Fig. 3.9. The circle indicates the small current polarity inversion that occurs only for the source terminal for drain strikes [18].

3.4 Charge collection mechanism

The position dependence of a heavy-ion strike becomes a significant issue for deeply scaled devices, where multiple cells can be affected by shared charge deposition [117–120]. Since the strike position determines the polarity and the magnitude of the transient pulses, it is important to understand the underlying physics of the charge collection mechanism. The transient pulses resulting from a laser strike at the source terminal (depicted by 'S' in Fig. 3.9) are quite small in magnitude, as shown in Fig. 3.10. This is mainly because the strike location is away from the active channel region. Also, there is no secondary carrier generation mechanism involved since the impact ionization rate is small for a source strike. The majority of holes generated in the depletion region drift towards the zero-biased source terminal by a weaker electric field in the source-body depletion region. As a result, the drain terminal collects a small number of carriers and the resulting drain

transient current is very small for a source strike (Fig. 3.10).

When the laser strikes near the drain terminal, as shown in Fig. 3.11, the high density of generated carriers [13], [57] creates a transient conductive path between source and drain. This highly conductive path can result in a lateral shunt that accelerates prompt charge collection [13], [57]. The transient drift current leads to a sharp peak immediately after the laser strike at t = 6.9 ns. The differences in peak source and drain transient occur because the drain is biased negatively and the source and body are grounded during the SPA test. As a result, the increased electric field in the drain/channel depletion region or drain/body depletion region increases the velocity of carriers drifting towards the drain terminal, reducing the recombination rate and increasing the collected charge magnitude.

The slower charge collection process begins to dominate after the prompt charge collection subsides. This is due to the collection of carriers generated in the SiGe buffer layer. Excess electrons generated in the buffer region travel towards and forward-bias the source junction [52], [19]. As a result, the source injects holes into the body. These holes are collected by the drain terminal. Hence, the polarity of the source transient is reversed at t = 7.3 ns in Fig. 3.11. A similar bipolar effect leading to transient current polarity reversal occurs in bulk Ge-channel devices [52], [19]. This slower charge collection occurs as long as excess electrons remain at levels of significant density.

3.4.1 Gate bias dependence

Fig. 3.12 illustrates the total charge collected along a pulsed-laser line scan from source to drain for different gate biases. The peak charge collection depends strongly on gate bias. Maximum charge collection appears when a laser strike occurs near the drain/channel junction. The horizontal position dependence of charge collection is not spatially symmetric since a laser strike on the reverse-biased drain side of the channel leads to higher peak current and charge collection compared to hitting the source region where there is a field only due to built-in potential and there is high doping.

Fig. 3.13 plots the integral of drain transient pulses for a drain strike. The initial charge collection is quite rapid, regardless of gate bias. After the initial quick growth, charge collection increases linearly with time as a result of the "stretching out" of the exponential tail of the transient signal, as shown in Fig. 3.11. The long tail that results from the slower diffusion charge collection processes is a strong function of gate bias. This mechanism dominates when the ultra-thin body becomes de-biased and the bipolar amplification becomes significant.



Figure 3.12: Experimental results of charge collected as a function of gate bias along the distance traversed by the laser from source to drain at $V_D = -0.2$ V [18].



Figure 3.13: Experimental results of integral charge collected at the drain terminal for a drain strike as indicated by 'D' in Fig. 3.9 shows charge collected by the bipolar amplification process after the prompt charge collection [18].

Peak drain transient currents are plotted as a function of gate bias in Fig. 3.14. The bias de-

pendence of peak transient currents measured at the drain terminal under peak charge collection conditions is similarly weak for the heavy-ion and pulsed-laser data. TCAD simulations of the electrostatic potential barrier along the channel are shown as a function of gate bias in Fig. 3.15. These results confirm the weak gate-voltage dependence and formation of a transient shunt from source to drain [57], as inferred from the results of Figs. 3.9-3.11. This source-drain shunt mechanism is a significant issue for single-event-induced charge collection for any highly-scaled device for which the dimensions of the ion track are comparable to or greater than the device lateral dimensions [121–123].



Figure 3.14: Experimental results of peak drain transient current as a function of gate bias. Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [18].

Fig. 3.16 plots the total collected charge at the drain terminal (positive-going peak drain transient current, as shown in Fig. 3.11) for heavy-ion and pulsed-laser tests as a function of applied gate bias. Trends in charge collection are similar for the laser and heavy-ion data. The total collected charge at the drain terminal depends strongly on gate bias, with peak charge collection occurring when the device is biased in inversion. The charge collection decreases slightly in strong inversion.

Fig. 3.17 shows TCAD simulations of the electrostatic potential distribution in the channel under conditions corresponding to the data of Fig. 3.16. After the prompt charge collection is essentially complete (at t = 8 ns), the potential barrier between the source and drain terminals now varies significantly with gate bias. The off-state (positive overdrive voltage) potential distribution

in the channel is re-established at this point. Since bipolar amplification primarily affects slower charge collection processes, the charge collection now becomes a strong function of gate bias.



Figure 3.15: 3D TCAD simulation results of electrostatic potential as a function of gate bias immediately after the strike in a cutline of 2 nm below the oxide interface (X-cutline in Fig. 3.6). The potential barrier is a weak function of gate bias at t = 0 ns [18].



Figure 3.16: Experimental results of total collected charge with positive-going peak current measured at the drain terminal versus gate bias. Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [18].



Figure 3.17: 3D TCAD simulation results of electrostatic potential vs. gate bias after a heavy-ion strike in a cutline of 2 nm below the oxide interface (X-cutline in Fig. 3.6). At t = 8 ns, diffusion charges are collected and the potential barrier varies strongly with gate bias [18].



Figure 3.18: Experimental results of peak transient current at the source for laser strike locations from source to drain during the SPA irradiation as a function of drain bias [18].

3.4.2 Drain bias dependence

The peak transient currents at the source and drain terminals are plotted in Figs. 3.18 and 3.19, respectively, as a function of drain bias and strike location. Fig. 3.20 plots the collected charge from source to drain. The peak transient current and total charge along a line collection observed for a

drain strike are sensitive to the drain bias. On the other hand, significant drain-bias dependence is not observed for channel and source strikes.



Figure 3.19: Experimental results of peak transient current on the drain for different laser strike locations from source to drain during the SPA irradiation as a function of drain bias [18].



Figure 3.20: Experimental results of total charge collected at the drain terminal along a line scan from source to drain as a function of drain bias [18].

The higher channel electric field increases carrier velocity and decreases carrier recombination [124], [125], leading to increasing current with increasing drain bias, as shown in Fig. 3.19. The magnitudes of Shockley-Read-Hall (SRH) recombination and impact ionization in the channel region are shown in Figs. 3.21 and 3.22 for different drain biases when the charge generation is maximum (t = 5 ps). These simulations illustrate the increase in impact ionization rates (Fig. 3.21) and decrease in recombination rates (Fig. 3.22) occur with increasing drain bias in these devices. The peak value of impact ionization occurs when the electric field is highest near the drain junction. In this region, the SRH recombination decreases strongly as the carriers approach the drain, and impact ionization leads to the generation of additional charge carriers and thus a further increase in collected charge. Increasing the drain bias may lead to an increased drain-induced barrier lowering (DIBL) [126–128]. However, the relatively small effects of DIBL on charge collection in these devices is negligible compared to the barrier lowering induced by the charge generation caused by the ion strike, shown in Figs. 3.15 and 3.17.



Figure 3.21: 3D TCAD simulation results of impact ionization rate from drain-to-source regions as a function of drain bias for a cutline of 2 nm below the oxide interface (X-cutline in Fig. 3.6), after an ion strike (t = 5 ps) [18].

3.5 Summary and conclusion

Single-event charge collection behavior in Ge-channel p-type FinFETs depends strongly upon gate bias, as well as on heavy-ion or pulsed-laser strike location. The "fast" portion of the transient signal is due to a transient source-drain shunt effect. Hence, the peak transient current is nearly



Figure 3.22: 3D TCAD simulation results of SRH recombination rate as a function of drain bias for drain-to-source regions in a cutline of 2 nm below the oxide interface (X-cutline in Fig. 3.6), after the ion strike (t = 5 ps) [18].

independent of gate bias. After the drift current in the channel is "quenched" by the gate, increased charge collection comes only from the slower tail of the transient. As a result, the total collected charge changes dramatically with gate bias. Unlike SiGe pFinFETs and planar Ge devices in previous studies [52], [19], the change in polarity of transient current that occurs when the strike location moves from source to drain is observed only for source transients in this ultra-thin quantum well device, and not for drain transients. The differences between the charge collection on the Ge pMOS FinFETs in this work and that of previous work on planar SiGe and Ge pMOS devices are due primarily to the significant improvement of gate control of Ge-FinFETs over planar devices.

CHAPTER 4

LET distribution of Proton Induced Recoil Ions in Ge-channel pFinFET Devices

4.1 Introduction

Ge channel devices exhibit reduced short channel effects, improved robustness to bias temperature instabilities, and increased hole mobility over Si, which makes them a promising candidate for p-channel devices. Furthermore, germanium is more easily compatible with silicon CMOS technology [17, 102, 107] and can be manufactured to significantly greater purity standards than III-V compounds. Thus, the integration of SiGe and Ge technology with CMOS technology [29] for space flight electronics requires extensive study of radiation hardness for Ge-channel devices. Space flight electronics mostly experience single event effects due primarily to high energetic heavy-ion bombardment, coming from galactic cosmic rays. Typically, lower energy ions are available in a lab setting and are widely used to test single event effects. Although it is possible to reliably predict the radiation hardness using this handful of heavy-ion test facilities around the world, a more commonly used method is to use energetic protons/neutrons [129]. Various studies investigated the underlying mechanisms of proton/neutron irradiation to understand the linear energy transfer (LET) of different heavy ions in silicon devices [130–132]. The results were fruitful explaining many questions about SEE effects in Si technologies, but the radiation hardness studies based on proton/neutron-induced nuclear recoils in Ge channel devices remain unexplored.

Proton irradiation causes single event effects in semiconductor devices by interacting with target material nuclei. The incident particles create ionizing nuclear recoils through elastic and inelastic scattering, which deposit energy and generate electron-hole pairs eventually. On the other hand, the direct ionizing events resulting from energetic particles and light particles such as protons, neutrons, and alpha particles do not deposit enough local energy to generate minimum charges required to cause an upset, unless the devices are extremely sensitive [130]. The energy loss to charge generation due to secondary recoils generation from the interaction of the ion with a material depends on the target material, incident ion species, and energy. Therefore, the type and number of generated secondary elements, their contribution to the LET spectrum, and their range in target materials are expected to be different as compared to silicon devices. Hiemstra and Galimov [130], [133] have

shown that the secondary recoils generated in silicon comprise the species with atomic number Z = 14 and below. A recoil phosphorus nucleus is produced due to the rare occasion of an inelastic collision between a proton and a silicon nucleus.

Fig 4.1 shows the distance traveled by an energetic particle before stopping (range) as a function of energy loss per unit length (LET) of various nuclei in Silicon [134]. It shows that the maximum LET that can be produced by proton/neutron-induced secondary recoils is about 14.9 MeVcm²/mg. For Ge, it is expected to be more than 14.9 since the generated secondary recoil ions will have an atomic number as high as 33 (Arsenic) resulting from an inelastic collision between a Ge (Z=32) nucleus and a proton/neutron. Fig. 4.2 shows the LET versus the energy of various nuclei in silicon bulk. The energy range of secondary recoils includes the energies produced by 500 MeV proton irradiation. Depending upon the complex gate stack materials used in semiconductor devices and the material used for local and global interconnects, the maximum LET in the sensitive region, and the energy of the recoils could reach even higher, making the study more crucial for the devices containing Ge like high-Z elements. Therefore, the LET threshold in test facilities needs to be clearly higher than the maximum LET generated by secondary recoils, to estimate the robustness of the device under test (DUT) against radiation.



Figure 4.1: Range in Si of recoil ions resulting from proton bombardment as a function of recoil ion energy for ions Z=1-75.



Figure 4.2: LET of recoil ions in Si resulting from proton bombardment as a function of recoil ion energy for ions Z = 1-75.

This chapter investigates the secondary recoils generation in Ge channel FinFET devices as a function of the incident proton energies from 50 to 500 MeV, based on the Geant4 simulation setup and the methodologies developed at Intel Corporation [135]. The results presented in this study illustrate the distribution of generated recoils in various regions of the device, the number of recoils generated somewhere in the device but depositing energies in the sensitive channel region, and the calculation of their LET distributions. In addition, to highlight the differences in Si and Ge materials' behavior under irradiation, we also investigate the contributions from metallization that include the effects of using tungsten as a local interconnect in Ge channel FinFET devices. It appears that the presence of high-Z material in semiconductor devices or in the interconnections such as tungsten (W) results in LET values well beyond those generated in Si when reacting with high-energy protons.

4.2 Simulation setup:

The multi-layered detector geometry of the Germanium-channel p-type FinFET device used in Geant4 Monte Carlo simulations was fabricated on 300-mm Si wafers by imec [17], [6]. The foundation of the device fin is n-type silicon, upon which a Si_{0.25}Ge_{0.75} buffer is grown. Nominally undoped germanium is then grown on top of the SiGe layer to form the device channel. The base of the buffer layer is angled. This angle is formed because of the crystal lattice mismatch between the Si and SiGe layers and encourages dislocations resulting from the mismatch to propagate toward the side of the fin rather than toward the active area of the device. A thin silicon cap layer is grown on top of the Ge channel for passivation. SiO₂, HfO₂, and TiN are then deposited to form the gate oxides and gate metal, respectively. The active device is formed by growing a thick (200 nm) layer of germanium on the silicon substrate [17], [6]. The raised source and drain are formed by depositing Si_{0.25}Ge_{0.75} onto the Ge layer, and implanting the SiGe with boron. For the results discussed in this paper, the device gate length (as drawn) LG = 120 nm, fin length LF = 1 μ m, fin width WF = 100 nm, fin height HF = 15 nm and the number of fins NF = 4. A scanning transmission electron microscope (STEM) image of the device is shown in Fig. 4.3 along with the simulated structure.

Geant4 Monte Carlo simulations [133], [136] are facilitated by taking the cross-section (dotted lines in Fig. 4.3) of the material stack used vertically in this device, rendering the methodologies developed in [135]. The target material stack contains a layer of tungsten interconnect, TiN gate, HfO₂/SiO₂/Si gate stack, Ge channel, SiGe buffer, and Si substrate, with the Ge channel defined as a sensitive volume. The thicknesses (not drawn to scale) of the individual material layers and the order are illustrated in Fig. 4.4. The cross-section area of all eight layers has been extended to 1 cm² to ensure that the generated secondary recoil ions stay within the boundary. It also improves the efficiency of data collection and analysis to calculate differential fluence per cm² without compromising the accuracy of the statistics. Furthermore, the geant4 code has been customized to have a random position of the particle at normal incidence to the top surface of the first layers and penetrating through the detector layers. Since the radiation environment contains energetic particles with various energies, a range of proton energies from 65 MeV to 500 MeV have been simulated. The effects of the NYC terrestrial neutron spectrum have also been explored to cover the environment that may be appropriate for different space electronics. After having the detector geometry setup, 1×10^{10} protons/neutrons were shot to the top surface, and the generated recoils were monitored for each individual event. The geant4 source code has been modified to record the individual recoil ion species produced in other layers and entering the SV, including their energy and population information. Finally, the LET spectra of all recoil nuclei are calculated using the SRIM table and then summed up together to get an overall LET spectrum.



Figure 4.3: STEM cross-section of Ge-channel device, looking along the fin from source to drain. The gate stack consists of a Si buffer layer, SiO_2/HfO_2 dielectric, and TiN gate [17], [6], and the Genat4 simulation setup.

4.3 LET calculation methodology

Average LET convention [135] as illustrated in Fig. 4.4, has been used to calculate the LET of a secondary recoil ion. This convention defines the initial kinetic energy (kinE_{initial}) of a recoil ion as the kinetic energy of the recoil at the moment it enters the SV, or it is generated in the SV as indicated in Fig. 4.4. On the other hand, the final kinetic energy (kinE_{final}) is defined as the kinetic energy when the recoil ion leaves the SV. After that, the distribution of kinE_{initial} and kinE_{final} have been recorded from Geant4 Monte Carlo simulations with normally incident protons. Since the secondary recoil ion in SV can experience scattering, the energy deposition in each incremental

chord length may result in different LET values before the recoil ion finally leaves the SV. Final LET is calculated as the average of all LET values are given by the SRIM table corresponding from $kinE_{initial}$ to $kinE_{final}$.



Figure 4.4: Illustration of average LET convention

4.4 Results and discussion

To validate the simulation model and highlight the difference in secondary recoil generation in Si and Ge under proton irradiation, a bulk Si and Ge layer of 10 um are irradiated with 200 MeV protons. Each target material has a cross-section area of 1 cm², making sure that the generated secondary recoils stay within the sample. As a result, a better statistic gives a more accurate estimation of the LET distribution of the recoils. The number of secondary recoils generated in a particular material depends on the material and the thickness of target nuclei. In general, the incident protons undergoing an inelastic scattering process can generate any secondary recoils with a lower atomic number than the heaviest target nuclei. On the other hand, the elastic scattering process dislocates the target nuclei, and finally, the displaced atoms can create a recoil ion with atomic number one higher than the target nuclei due to the neutron capture process [137]. It is worth noting that the mass and energy of the recoil ions determine their LET and range.

Fig. 4.5 illustrates the frequency of individual secondary recoils generated in bulk Si and germanium under proton irradiation. As indicated earlier, in Si the highest-Z atoms present are phosphorus (Z=15), similar to what other studies found [130–132]. In Ge the highest-Z atoms present are selenium (Z = 34), indicating the presence of higher LET recoil atoms during proton irradiation. Moreover, the population of higher-Z recoils in Ge clearly dominates the overall distribution as compared to the lower-Z recoil atoms in Si.



Figure 4.5: Comparison of secondary recoil ions generated in bulk Si and Ge

Generally, heavier ion possesses higher LET and potentially can cause SEE during proton irradiation. Therefore, it is important to investigate the LET distribution of recoil ions besides their population distribution. Since the LET of recoil ions are energy-dependent, geant4 source code has been customized to record the energies of each individual recoil ion produced from elastic and inelastic collisions. With appropriate post-processing, the energy data have been used to calculate the LET of each recoil ion using SRIM [134], and the LET spectrum of each energy level is plotted in Fig. 4.6. The results illustrate the number of events per cm², defined as the differential fluence as a function LET with a bin width of 1 MeVcm²/mg. It can be noticed that the highest LET of recoils resulting from 200 MeV protons on Ge is 23 MeVcm²/mg, much higher than that of the highest LET in Si (13 MeVcm²/mg). This finding clearly indicates that the higher-Z recoil ions from Ge have LET values of >13 MeVcm²/mg, contributing to the high end of the LET distribution. The LET distribution of Si has also been compared with previously found results for 200 MeV protons, validating the accuracy of the model in this study. The small difference in the LET distribution of Si between this work and the literature comes from the difference in detector geometry.



Figure 4.6: LET distribution of secondary recoil ions generated in bulk Si and Ge. Bin labels shown reflect the upper bound on LET of each bin



Number of secondaries in different layers

Figure 4.7: Number of secondary recoil ions generated in different layers of material used in Ge FinFET devices for 200 MeV proton.

4.5 Effects of local interconnect and gate stack

The result presented in Fig. 4.7 illustrates the number of recoil ions produced in different layers of material in Ge channel FinFET devices for 200 MeV proton irradiation. In this simulation, a

local interconnect of tungsten with a thickness of 2 um has been included. Therefore, the tungsten interconnects layer generates a larger number of secondary recoils, being the heaviest target nuclei in the target material. Some of the secondary recoils are also generated in the thin layers of Ge channel, Si/SiO₂/HfO₂ gate stack either through elastic scattering or inelastic scattering of recoils coming from other layers.

Fig. 4.8 illustrates the frequency of individual secondary recoils generated in all 8 layers of the material stack due to proton irradiation. It can be noticed that the secondary recoil ions range from Z = 2 to Z = 76, indicating the presence of high-Z (such as W) material in the device. The heaviest recoil ions generated from 200 MeV proton irradiation is Osmium, which has an atomic number of 76, two more than that of the heaviest target Tungsten nuclei. Technically, it indicates a subsequent inelastic collision of Rhenium, a secondary recoil generated from inelastic scattering of dislocated tungsten nuclei. As mentioned earlier, the high-Z recoil ions are mostly coming from local interconnect W, TiN gate. On the other hand, Si substrate mostly generates the secondary recoil ions from helium (Z = 2) to phosphorus (Z = 15).



Frequency of individual recoils

Figure 4.8: . Frequency of secondary recoil species generated in different layers of Ge FinFET devices for 200 MeV proton.

The previous study [18] demonstrated that the Ge channel region is very sensitive to SEEinduced charge collection in Ge channel pFinFET devices. Since protons do not contribute to SEE by direct ionization, it is important to identify the species of the secondary recoils and their population which are depositing energy to the sensitive channel region. Fig. 4.9. shows the histograms of the contribution from each secondary recoil to the energy deposition into the channel. Although, the species of secondary recoils depositing energy into the channel have Z = 2 to Z = 74, the population of recoil ions is significantly lower compared to the total number of secondary recoils generated (Fig. 4.8), not necessarily all secondaries deposit energies into the sensitive volume. It can be inferred that the high-Z recoil ions striking the sensitive channel region and depositing energies are coming from the W interconnect and the TiN gate. In addition to that, only a small number of secondary recoils generated in the ultra-thin channel layer (Fig. 4.3), deposit energy, and contribute to the LET distribution. While the population of species detected in the channel layer provides valuable information about the particles that may cause SEE, investigating the LET spectrum of those recoils will give significant insight about their contribution.



Figure 4.9: Frequency and species of secondary recoil ions detected in the channel of Ge FinFET device for 200 MeV proton.

The LET distribution of secondary recoil ions depositing energy into the sensitive volume is depicted in Fig. 4.10. Surprisingly, the LET spectrum for Ge channel FinFET exhibits weak dependence of Ge channel layer but a strong dependence on other high-Z materials used in this device. Two different spectra of LET distribution have been observed namely, the first spectrum ranges from 0 to 14 MeVcm²/mg and the second spectrum ranges from 20 to 34 MeVcm²/mg. This could imply that the test standards for Ge channel devices with tungsten interconnect and TiN gate needs to be

re-evaluated. Instead of 23 MeVcm²/mg which was found for bulk germanium, the maximum LET of 34 MeVcm²/mg needs to be considered, much higher than that of a silicon device. Otherwise, the full susceptibility might not be possible to identify experimentally.



Figure 4.10: LET distribution of secondary recoil ions generated in Ge FinFET device. Bin labels shown reflect the upper bound on the LET of each bin.

Furthermore, the comparison between the LET spectrum resulting from elastic and inelastic processes confirms an insignificant contribution from elastic Ge recoils. The gap in the mid-range LET can be explained using the individual contribution of recoils to the LET spectrum as plotted in Fig. 4.11a. This plot illustrates the LET spectrum as a function of the atomic number of recoil ions. A similar plot has been generated for a Ge channel FinFET device without the W/TiN layer and plotted in Fig. 4.11b. Comparing these two plots it can easily be explained that the presence of a thin layer of Ge in the channel produces recoil ions with Z < 33 which have a maximum LET of 20 MeVcm²/mg (Fig. 4.11b). Recoil ions with Z < 15, mostly generated in Si/SiGe layers have a maximum LET of less than 15 MeVcm²/mg. On the other hand, the recoil ions with Z > 34 entirely come from the spallation in the W layer. Surprisingly, only the recoil ions with Z = 34 to 50 contributes to the upper spectrum of LET with a maximum LET of 35 MeVcm²/mg, whereas the recoil ions with Z > 60 have a maximum LET of less than 15 MeVcm²/mg which is similar to smaller-Z elements. None of these recoil ions contribute to the LET range from 15 to 20 MeVcm²/mg.



Figure 4.11: Mapping of individual recoil species contribution to LET as a function of atomic number for 200 MeV proton. Colors represent different species but overlap in colors may happen since the number of different species- is large.

The energy map of recoil ions depositing energy into the sensitive channel as plotted in Fig. 4.12, shows that the maximum kinetic energy of recoil ions is less than 160 MeV for 200 MeV proton irradiation. Generally, the LET of an ion reaches a maximum at the Bragg peak, immediately before it stops at a target material. The heavier recoils ions (Z > 60) have a maximum kinetic energy of < 10 MeV, far off from the Bragg peak. Although these heavier ions have higher LETs, the LET of these high-Z recoil ions does not reach beyond 15 MeVcm²/mg because of their smaller kinetic
energies as illustrated in Fig 4.12. On the other hand, the recoil ions with Z = 29 to 50 strike the channel with sufficient kinetic energy and slow down there, resulting in higher LETs as they reach close to the Bragg peak before getting stopped or passing through.



Figure 4.12: Energy mapping of individual recoil species as a function of atomic number for 200 MeV proton. Colors represent different species but overlap in colors may happen since the number of different species is large.

4.6 Charge deposition of recoil ions in SV

Recoil ions deposit charges through ionizing energy loss (LET) which largely depends on the ionization efficiency of recoil ions on a target material. Previous literature provides the experimental ionization efficiency of various species on Si and Ge [138], [139]. Besides experimental data, there are few methods to calculate the ionization efficiency for different species [140–147]. The Lindhard method [140] uses Robinson's analytical approximation [142] to calculate the partition of the deposited energy, where two different analytical equations are used based on whether the incoming recoil ion is the same as the target medium or not. The ionization efficiency of recoil ions also can be calculated using the transport of ions in matter (TRIM) Monte Carlo simulation [134], [148]. The Monte-Carlo method of calculating ionization efficiencies is applicable to different species and different target materials including compound semiconductor materials. By means of these one can estimate the energy deposited to create atomic displacement [147] and ionization. A modified expression of Robinson's analytical approximation, proposed by Akkerman and Barak

[144] is found to be more consistent with the experimental data as shown in Fig. 4.14. Fig. 4.14 illustrates the ionization efficiencies of various species in Ge calculated using modified expression of Robinson's analytical approximation. Throughout this study, ionization efficiency or recoil ions depicted in Fig. 4.14 has been utilized to calculate the charge deposition in Ge.



Figure 4.13: Experimental, TRIM, Lindhard, and Akkerman ionization efficiencies for Ge on Ge.



Figure 4.14: Akkerman ionization efficiencies of various recoil ions on Ge.

The charge deposition in a sensitive layer by recoil ions can be calculated using the simple

equation expressed by Eqn. 4.1. kinE_{initial} is the initial kinetic energy when the recoil ion enters the SV, kinE_{final} is the final kinetic energy when the recoil ion leaves the SV, $\sigma(E)$ represents the ionization efficiency at a kinetic energy E, and ε is the average energy required to create an electron-hole pair. For Ge, it is 2.9 eV.

$$Q_{dep} = \frac{kinE_{initial} \times \sigma(kinE_{initial}) - kinE_{final} \times \sigma(kinE_{final})}{\varepsilon}$$
(4.1)

The charge deposition in the sensitive channel layer by each individual recoil ion is calculated using Eqn. 4.1 and the Qdep_{max} is plotted in Fig. 4.15 for 200 MeV proton irradiation. It can be seen that the maximum charge deposition occurs due to high-Z recoil ions. It can also be noticed that Ge recoil ion also deposits significant charges into the sensitive channel layer. If there were no W layer in the FinFET device, the Ge layer itself would be responsible for most of the charge deposition. As the proton energy increases, the production of recoil ions through the inelastic process also increases, giving more charge deposition. As a result, total Q_{dep} increases significantly as shown in Fig. 4.16.



Figure 4.15: Maximum charges deposited ($Qdep_{max}$) into the channel as a function Z for 200 MeV proton. Ge, As, W, and Ta have been labeled for easy understanding of their charge depositions. It can be seen that the $Qdep_{max}$ for heavier recoil ions that are coming from the W layer is considerably higher than other recoil ions, signifying the effects of high-Z materials. Surprisingly, the $Qdep_{max}$ for Ge and its neighbors is also higher.



Figure 4.16: Total charge deposition into the channel layer as a function of proton energies.



Figure 4.17: (a) Energy distribution plot of recoil ions depositing energies into the channel for different proton energies.

The energy distribution plot of generated recoil ions in Fig. 4.17 shows that increasing the energy of protons increases the maximum kinetic energy and the population of recoil ions. As a result, the production of higher LET recoil ions also increases and eventually contributes to the LET bin range from 15 to 20 MeVcm²/mg. Most of the high energetic (>80) recoil ions fall within

the range of Z = 2 to 15, which has a maximum LET of less than 15 MeVcm²/mg. As a result, the maximum LET shows insignificant change with increasing protons energies as depicted in the proton energy dependence of LET distribution plot for Ge channel FinFET devices in Fig. 4.18.



Figure 4.18: LET distribution of recoil ions depositing energies into the channel for different proton energies.

4.7 Effects of interconnect thickness on LET distribution

Tungsten is widely used as a local interconnect in semiconductor devices because of its low resistivity and conformal characteristics. However, the presence of tungsten in Ge channel FinFET devices produces high-Z recoil ions due to proton irradiation. Depending upon their kinetic energies, these recoil ions can have maximum LET values of the order of 35 MeVcm²/mg. To understand the sensitivity of different thicknesses of tungsten and identify the worst-case LET distribution, the geant4 simulation model has been extended for 3 different thicknesses of tungsten. As plotted in Fig. 4.19, the variation in tungsten layer thickness does not bring a significant change in the LET distribution of recoil ions in the sensitive channel layer. There is an insignificant change in both the population of recoil ions and the maximum LET value for tungsten layer thicknesses of 2, 5, and 10 um.

The range vs LET plot in Fig. 4.1 shows that the majority of the recoil ions generated in the tungsten layer have ranges on the order of 10 μ m with a maximum kinetic energy of 50 MeV. In-



Figure 4.19: LET distribution of secondary recoil ions in the channel due to 200 MeV proton irradiation for different thicknesses of the tungsten layer.

creasing the target material thickness increases the total number of recoil ions but a thicker tungsten layer may restrict most of the high-Z low-energetic recoil ions from reaching the channel layer, as can be seen in table 1. Comparison of the total number of recoil ions vs. the number of recoil ions in the channel layer for different tungsten layer thicknesses is depicted by the histogram plot in Fig. 4.20. The percentage of the recoils detected in the ultra-thin Ge channel layer decreases abruptly with an increase in the total number of recoils as the thicknesses increase, keeping the change in the total number of recoils in the channel layer insignificant. As a result, the LET spectrum in Ge channel FinFET devices due to proton irradiation shows negligible dependence on tungsten layer thickness.

W layer	Total number	Number of necoils in	% of recoils in
thickness	of recoils	Ge channel	Ge channel
2	200100	1770	0 94707692

2188

2565

5 um

10 um

453354

860477

0.482625057

0.298090478

Table 4.1: Number of total recoil ions vs. recoil ions in Ge channel

Total recoils vs recoils in channel



Figure 4.20: Histogram plot of the total number of secondaries generated vs the recoils striking the sensitive channel volume for 200 MeV proton irradiation.

4.8 Conclusions

The simulation results presented in this work demonstrate the key differences in LET of protoninduced recoil ions in Ge with Si. The population and the species of secondary recoil ions in Ge significantly vary. Moreover, the charge deposition profile of recoil nuclei as a function of proton energies provides a clear understanding of the processes undergone during proton irradiation in Ge channel FinFET devices that may lead to SEE. Space industries are mostly relying on test campaigns with LET thresholds we used to see in Si with proton energies below 300 MeV. In this lower energy regime, the highest LET recoil nuclei resulting from proton irradiation in Ge gives a LET value of 23 MeVcm²/mg, exceeding the maximum LET observed for Si (15 MeVcm²/mg). The presence of high-Z elements (W) Ge channel devices extends the maximum LET value up to 35, resulting from high-Z recoil ions generated in W and depositing energy into the Ge channel.

CHAPTER 5

Negative Bias-Stress and Total-Ionizing-Dose Effects in Deeply Scaled Ge-GAA Nanowire pFETs

5.1 Introduction

Vertically stacked gate-all-around (GAA) nanowire (NW) transistors [28,29,149–151] are among the most promising device solutions beyond the 5-nm node. They offer excellent electrostatics [104], [105] without requiring large changes in technology [152]. The ultimate carrier speed in nanowire devices largely depends on the carrier injection velocity on the source side [30], [31]. Materials with higher-than-Si hole mobility such as SiGe/Ge [29], [104], [20], [153], [32] in the channel increase the injection velocity and provide higher drive current. Including Ge in the channel requires optimization of key process steps [17, 102, 107] and integration of high-k dielectrics [154], [155], making Ge GAA pFETs serious con-tenders for post-Moore nodes [123]. Moreover, the improved drive current per unit area reduces the numbers of nanowires within the vertical stack, and thus reduces parasitic resistance and capacitance [156]. However, negative biasstress and total-ionizing-dose (TID) effects may influence the performance and long-term reliability of GAA nanowire devices, influenced by both the structural nature and the high-K metal gate (HKMG) gate stacks [157], [158].

NBTI degradation is exacerbated by the increased electric field (Eox) that occurs with technology scaling since the supply voltages are not scaled by the same factor as the geometry [76]. Multigate technology introduces low channel/fin doping and the use of close-to-midgap work function metals in the HKMG stack, thereby reducing NBTI by reducing Eox [157], [159]. Unlike Fin-FETs or planar devices [99], [100], GAA NW devices can exhibit faster initial NBTI degradation and longer saturation times [99], [160]. However, incorporating Ge into the channel may improve NBTI robustness [101–103], which has been found to be a process and architecture-independent property of Ge channel devices [98]. Several experimental studies have been carried out to evaluate the impact of device dimensional scaling on NBTI [161–165]. NBTI evolution kinetics for nanowire devices have been explored using a conventional reaction-diffusion (RD) model in [166]. However, simulation results appear to be inconsistent with recent experimental results that show the time evolution of the degradation is similar to planar and FinFET devices [158], [167], [168].

Previous reports suggest that GAA devices may have higher TID tolerance compared to planar devices [91–93] and FinFETs [94]. Si and III-V semiconductor-based GAA devices have been shown to be resistant to radiation-induced charge buildup and formation of parasitic channels [95–97]. Radiation-induced trapped charge and trap generation under the gate spacer in sub-100 nm GAA devices is shown to be the dominant factor causing device degradation [97]. In [169], [170], it has been found that no leakage current increase or subthreshold slope degradation in GAA-based memory devices up to 1 Mrad(Si). Recent studies have pointed out the improved radiation responses of Ge/SiGe bulk pMOSFETs and FinFETs [18, 85–89], but very few attempts have been made to investigate the TID responses of Ge GAA devices.

In this chapter, we explore negative bias-stress and TID effects in deeply scaled strained Ge GAA nanowire pFETs [171]. The negative bias-stress-induced degradation in Ge GAA devices mainly originates from interface-trap and border-trap generation. Due to the cylindrical nature of GAA devices, faster initial trap generation and rapid saturation are observed. In the recovery stage, oxide hole de-trapping is observed. The devices exhibit excellent TID tolerance with small variations in threshold voltage (V_{Th}), peak transconductance (G_m), and subthreshold slope (SS). However, the off-state leakage current increases with TID, due most likely to radiation-induced gate-induced drain leakage (GIDL) current.

5.2 Experimental details

5.2.1 Device structure

Development-stage Ge GAA pFETs were fabricated at imec on a 300 mm Si_{0.3}Ge_{0.7} strainrelaxed buffer (SRB) [172], [173] by adapting a FinFET process flow [174] with high-pressureannealing (HPA) [20]. The fabrication process includes the formation of a SiGe/Ge/SiGe stack followed by wet etching of a SiGe sacrificial layer [175], leaving behind Ge NWs [104]. To improve interface quality, a thin Si cap layer of 6 monolayers [153] is epitaxially grown on Ge using Si₃H₈ or Si₄H₁₀ precursor at 350 °C. Wet oxidation is used to passivate a SiO₂ interface layer (IL), followed by ALD HfO₂ deposition, leading to an effective oxide thickness (EOT) of 0.8 nm. Fig. 5.1 schematically illustrates a fully processed 70-nm strained Ge GAA. The high angle annular dark-field (HAADF) STEM image in Figs. 5.2 and 5.3 show a Ge NW (11 nm) surrounded by a conformal Si-cap based gate stack and TiAl-based workfunction metal. The gate length of the devices was Lg = 70 nm. Each device has four fins with two vertically stacked NWs per fin, with a diameter of ~11 nm. Effects of the parasitic Si_{0.3}Ge_{0.7} fin under the Ge NW are addressed by setting V_{Th} sufficiently lower than for the Ge NW [104].



Figure 5.1: Process flow for the development-stage devices used in this work, without S/D stressors, mimicking a device with aggressively scaled gate pitch (for 7 nm and beyond) and a 3D illustration of Ge GAA NW pFET transistor from Coventor SEMulator3D [20].



Figure 5.2: HAADF-STEM images of a Ge GAA device. The Ge NW is surrounded by HfO₂/SiO₂/Si gate stack and TiAl-based WF metal [20].



Figure 5.3: Cross-sectional TEM images of Si-passivated Ge gate stacks from [5], [6]. A very thin Si layer epitaxially grown on Ge is observed.

5.2.2 Experimental setup

Applied negative gate-bias stress voltages were $V_G = +1$ V, 0 V, 1 V, 2.0 V, and 2.5 V. Agilent 4156A/B semiconductor parameter analyzers were used to measure the I - V characteristics with drain bias $|V_D| = 50$ mV. Each device was stressed up to 75 min. $I_D - V_G$ and $I_G - V_G$ characteristics were monitored at regular intervals to confirm that devices under test were operational and that high voltages did not compromise the integrity of the gate oxides. In TID experiments, devices were irradiated using a ~10 keV ARACOR X-ray source [176] at room temperature at a rate of 30.3 krad(SiO₂)/min up to 1 Mrad(SiO₂) for gate biases ($V_G = -1$ V, 0 V, +1 V) with the drain, source and body at 0 V. Negative bias stress and TID experiments were performed using wafer probes at room temperature. At least three devices of each type were tested under the same conditions; error bars in plots represent standard deviations of measurements.

5.3 Results and Discussion

5.3.1 Negative bias-stress

Under negative bias-stress [98], interface traps and positive oxide charge generation may lead to degradation in semiconductor devices. Figs. 5.4 and 5.5 show typical $I_D - V_G$ characteristics for Ge GAA devices at different stress biases and different stress duration, respectively. The devices were stressed at $V_G = 0$ V, -1 V, -2 V, and -2.5 V at room temperature. The negative bias-stress-induced degradation is smaller and builds up less rapidly at lower gate voltages.



Figure 5.4: $I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV at different gate stress biases. Devices were stressed for 4900 s to record the representative negative-bias stress-induced degradation in drain current as a function of gate bias [171].



Figure 5.5: $I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV at different stress times. Devices were stressed at $V_G = -2.5$ V to capture the representative negative-bias stress-induced degradation in drain current as a function of stress time [171].

The negative bias-stress-induced V_{Th} degradation is plotted in Fig. 5.6 as a function of stress and annealing time. In the stress stage, the worst-case V_{Th} degradation occurs at $V_G = -2.5$ V. This initial quick degradation and longer saturation time [99] is typical of nanowire structures. This response is due to the geometry dependence of hydrogen diffusion, which allows faster trap generation at the initial stage of degradation [99], [160]. Moreover, the concentric curvature of the cylindrical capacitance for these devices increases the electric field, thereby increasing the hole density near the interface. As a result, accelerated trap generation is observed due to the increased rate of the reaction-diffusion (RD) process. Also, the self-limiting oxidation process during the nanowire thinning and shaping stage can enhance the oxide trap generation by introducing gate-strain [177], [178]. On the other hand, the limited number of Si-H bonds and a small number of defects in the small gate-area of the thin gate oxide lead to fast (i = 1000 s) saturation in the V_{Th} shift [160].



Figure 5.6: V_{Th} shifts at different gate stress as functions of stress and annealing time. The threshold voltages are calculated from $I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV. Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [171].

There is a small V_{Th} shift for $V_G = -2$ V, contrasting with larger shifts previously observed in Si, Ge, SiGe, and SiNW devices [99], [101–103, 160], [98], [179]. This improved robustness is attributed to the intrinsic behavior of Ge channel devices with Si/SiO₂/HfO₂ gate stacks [86], [87], [89], [179–181]. Both the increased concentration of Ge in the channel and the smaller thickness of the QW channel push up the Fermi level with respect to the defect band and reduce the negative-bias stress sensitivity. Higher Ge segregation is observed at the Si/SiO₂ due to the thinner Si cap layer in these devices, relative to those in previous studies [98], [5], due to higher temperature processing. A thin Si cap layer also introduces a larger misalignment of the channel Fermi level with respect to the pre-existing oxide defect energy levels [98]. As a result, fewer defect levels are available for the channel holes confined in the Ge quantum well (QW). Negligible quantum confinement effects were observed in these devices or reported on devices with similar dimensions [182–184].

Negligible V_{Th} shift at $V_G = \pm 1$ V (approximately double the nominal operating voltage $|V_{DD}| = 0.5$ V) demonstrates the device stability during normal operation, indicating no significant leakage current within the operating range. The higher temperature processing increases the interface quality of the as-processed devices; hence, precursor defect (P_{b0}) densities in the thin Si cap layer are reduced. As a result, fewer interface traps (ΔN_{it}) are created during negative bias stress [46]. The reduction in ΔN_{ot} is attributed to an improvement of SiO₂/HfO₂ material quality with increasing process maturity.



Figure 5.7: Normalized transconductance (G_m) and subthreshold swing (SS) variation at different gate stress as a function of stress time. The G_m and SS are calculated from $I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV. Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [171].

Fig. 5.7 shows the negative bias-stress-induced transconductance and sub-threshold swing degradation obtained from the $I_D - V_G$ curves in Figs. 5.4 and 5.5. When the devices are stressed

with $V_G = -2.5$ V, the peak G_m decreases by 20% and saturates quickly. This is due primarily to surface scattering events in the channel caused by increased interface and border trap generation [185–187] in the initial stage of degradation. This is consistent with the large initial shift in subthreshold swing *SS* (25 mV/dec) shown in Fig. 5.7.

The contributions of interface traps and oxide trapped charge to the V_{Th} shifts were separated using the subthreshold swing and mid-gap voltage techniques [176]; results are plotted in Fig. 5.8 as functions of stress and recovery time. The NBTI degradation in these Ge GAA nanowire devices is due mainly to interface and border traps (ΔN_{it}) [71], [188], with a small contribution from oxide trapped charge (ΔN_{ot}), unlike results observed in Si/Ge/SiGe devices [99], [101, 102, 160], [98], [189], where contributions from oxide-trap charge are more significant. In the recovery stage, rapid trapped hole annealing and relatively small interface trap passivation are observed. An increasing rate of trapped-hole neutralization is observed, consistent with previous reports on similar dielectric layers [98].



Figure 5.8: Contributions of oxide traps (ΔV_{ot}) and interface traps (ΔV_{it}) to the total V_{Th} shifts, calculated using both the mid-gap voltage shift and SS stretch-out techniques and plotted as functions of stress and annealing time. The devices are stressed at $V_G = -2.5$ V and the V_{Th} shift is calculated from $I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV. Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [171].

In Fig. 5.9, the time dependencies of trap buildup are illustrated. A time exponent of $n \sim 0.25$ indicates that interface trap creation due to hydrogen-induced depassivation of Si dangling bonds

dominates the longer-time component of NBTI [98], [189]. The inset shows the estimated stress time required for a 30 mV threshold voltage shift as a function of gate voltage. This quantity is often equated with time to failure (TTF) for a maximum lifetime of 10 years [102]. Further optimization of the gate stack will be required to extend device lifetimes under projected operation conditions of ~ 0.5 V.



Figure 5.9: Threshold-voltage shift vs. time at two different stress bias conditions. The inset shows the stress time needed to reach a 30-mV threshold voltage shift, often equated with time to failure (TTF). Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [171].

5.3.2 Total ionizing dose effects

Figs. 5.10 and 5.11 illustrate the $I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV for irradiation biases of $V_G = 1$ V and -1 V, respectively, for doses up to 1 Mrad(SiO₂). The drain current changes insignificantly after irradiation for both bias conditions, consistent with the changes observed in SiGe/Ge FinFETs [89], [190], and Si GAA NWs [191]. This TID robustness results primarily from the excellent electrostatics and thin dielectric layers in these devices. These factors effectively attenuate the TID-induced charge build-up in the gate dielectric layers. However, the off-state leakage increases due to radiation-induced trapped charges in the shallow trench isolation (STI), which is also observed in SOI bulk and Si FinFET devices [192–195].

An enlarged view of the radiation-induced off-state leakage current is illustrated in Fig. 5.12.



Figure 5.10: Pre- and post-irradiation $I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV as a function of gate biases. The devices are irradiated with $V_G = -1$ V and other terminals are grounded [171].



Figure 5.11: Pre- and post-irradiation $I_D - V_G$ characteristics measured at $V_D = 50$ mV as a function of gate biases. The devices are irradiated with $V_G = 1$ V and other terminals are grounded [171].

The increase in off-state leakage current contrasts with the relatively constant values exhibited by Ge FinFETs and Si GAA NW devices [190], [191]. This sub-threshold leakage current is due most likely to barrier lowering or gate-induced-drain leakage current (GIDL) as previously noticed in

FDSOI planar [192], [193] devices and bulk-drain junction barrier lowering. In general, the GIDL in nanowire devices originates from the longitudinal band-to-band tunneling near the drain-body junction, which is enhanced by the gate field coupling to the depletion region [196]. This is a characteristic of nanowire conduction since the carriers generated in the gate-overlap region have no conduction path to the substrate. Consequently, the current flow only can pass through the source terminal, as in SOI devices [28]. Bulk-drain junction barrier lowering occurs due to wrapped around gate field coupling near the bulk-drain edge [87].



Figure 5.12: Drain current measured at $V_D = 50$ mV as a function of gate biases for an irradiation bias $V_G = -1$ V, showing the drain leakage in-creases with increasing total dose. The inset shows the variation of ON/OFF current ratio as a function of TID [171].

In Ge GAA nanowire devices, the increase in charge trapping in the nearby shallow-trench isolation (STI) with increasing TID modulates the channel electric field by electrostatic charge coupling effects [197–201] and bends the energy band sufficiently to accelerate the longitudinal band-to-band (LBTBT) tunneling current [192], [193]. Owing to the larger band gap in Si material compared to Ge, similar band-to-band tunneling does not occur in Si GAA nanowire devices [191]. The TID response due to charge trapping in the STI also depends on the proximity of trapped charges to the active channel, oxide coverage near the trench corner, strength of the lateral gate field effect and sidewall doping [195], [202–207]. The modulated gate field also lowers the bulk-drain junction barrier, enhancing radiation induced junction leakage current. The inset in Fig. 5.12 depicts the

ON/OFF current ratio as a function of total dose, due primarily to the increase in off-state leakage current during irradiation.

Fig. 5.13 shows TID-induced V_{Th} shifts as a function of total dose and annealing time with gate biases of 0 V and ±1 V. Devices were irradiated up to 1 Mrad(SiO₂) and annealed at room temperature for 30 min. The largest V_{Th} shift is observed (less than 30 mV) for negative gate bias during irradiation. This response is comparable to shifts reported for Ge FinFETs [190] and Si GAA NW devices [191]. The extremely thin dielectric gate stack (EOT = 0.8 nm) in the Ge GAA devices decreases the rate of hole trapping by electron tunneling and subsequent neutralization of trapped holes in the oxide and interface [176], [15, 208, 209]. As a result, minimal buildup of radiation-induced oxide, interface, and border traps [71], [188] is observed in these devices. For irradiation under positive gate bias, the small positive shift in V_{Th} is due most likely to electron trapping in the HfO₂/SiO₂ dielectric stack [89], [176], [197], [210]. Negligible V_{Th} recovery occurs during annealing.



Figure 5.13: Threshold voltage shift ΔV_{Th} as a function of irradiation dose and annealing time. The devices were biased with $V_G = 1$ V, 0 V, and -1 V during the irradiation. Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [171].

Figs. 5.14 and 5.15 illustrate the degradation of transconductance G_m and subthreshold swing SS (\pm 2.5 mV/dec) as functions of total dose and annealing time at three different gate biases V_G = +1 V, 0 V, -1 V. For negative gate biases when the devices are irradiated up to 1 Mrad(SiO₂),



Figure 5.14: Transconductance degradation as a function of irradiation dose and annealing time. The devices were biased with $V_G = 1$ V, 0 V, and -1 V during the irradiation. Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [171].



Figure 5.15: Subthreshold slope degradation as a function of irradiation dose and annealing time. The devices were biased with $V_G = 1$ V, 0 V, and -1 V during the irradiation. Error bars correspond to one standard deviation [171].

the peak transconductance decreases by $\sim 8\%$, indicating increased scattering at the surface due to interface and border trap generation [185–187]. The peak transconductance degradation in these Ge

GAA devices is consistent with the shifts observed in Ge FinFET and Si GAA devices [190], [191]. The channel conductance shift affects the subthreshold swing [211]. The SS degradation is plotted in Fig. 5.15, showing a shift of \sim 5 mV/dec for negative gate bias. For positive gate bias, there are almost no changes in peak G_m and SS due to negligible interface and border trap formation. No peak G_m and SS shift recovery occur during annealing.

5.4 Summary and Conclusions

The Ge GAA nanowire devices examined here have improved negative bias-stress responses compared to previous generations of Ge/SiGe pMOS and pFinFETs; the observed degradation is due primarily to interface and border traps. The excellent electrostatic control over the channel and the ultra-thin gate oxide reduces radiation-induced charge trapping in the dielectric layers of these devices, but the off-state leakage current increases, most likely because of gate-induced drain leakage current. These results are highly encouraging for the future use of Ge GAA devices in space and other high-radiation environments.

CHAPTER 6

Conclusion

This dissertation investigates the response of Ge-channel devices to radiation effects and illustrates new findings. Firstly, it focuses on understanding the single-event-induced charge collection in Ge-channel FinFET devices. The Ge-FinFET devices are fabricated by imec with complex highk gate stack and metal gate architecture, which motivates to choose this device. Large feature size device with gate length (as drawn) $L_G = 120$ nm, fin length $L_F = 1 \mu$ m, fin width $W_F = 100$ nm, fin height $H_F = 15$ nm, and number of fins $N_F = 4$, were tested to get a better idea about the SE-induced charge collection mechanisms. Both heavy-ion experiments and pulsed laser tests were used in this work. In general, heavy-ion experiments allow energetic ions similar to ions found in space environment, to strike the devices. Therefore, people are more interested in heavy-ion results. On the other hand, pulsed laser-induced single event transient (SET) tests are nondestructive and low-cost methods to study SEE in semiconductor devices and circuits. Despite the difference in charge generation and deposition mechanism compared to heavy-ion tests, laser tests are widely used to characterize SEE in devices. Moreover, laser sources also can be optimized both for two-photon (TPA) and single-photon (SPA) absorption tests. 3-D TCAD simulations of single event transients were also performed by using the heavy-ion model in Sentaurus TCAD. Boltzmann statistics, bandgap narrowing, doping-dependent mobility, Shockley Read Hall (SRH) recombination, and avalanche generation have been included in the model to investigate different phenomena of charge collection by varying the bias conditions, heavy-ion profiles, and carrier lifetime, etc.

The experimental results and the simulation data confirm that the single-event charge collection behavior in Ge-channel p-type FinFETs depends strongly upon gate bias, as well as on heavy-ion or pulsed-laser strike location. The resultant transient is a combination of a sharp peak coming from drift current and a slower tail resulting from diffusion current. The sharp peak occurs immediately after the heavy-ion strike due to a transient shunt effect which does not depend on the gate bias. As a result, the peak transient current does not show any gate bias dependence. After the drift current in the channel is "quenched" by the gate, increased charge collection comes only from the slower tail of the transient. As a result, the total collected charge changes dramatically with gate bias. Unlike SiGe pFinFETs and planar Ge, the strike location dependence of transient current polarity inversion was not observed for drain transient. The improved SE robustness of Ge pMOS FinFETs compared to planar SiGe and Ge pMOS devices are due primarily to the significant improvement of gate control of Ge-FinFETs over planar devices.

The LET distribution of proton-induced recoil ions in Ge-channel pFinFET devices is also explored in this thesis using Gean4 simulation. The multi-layered gate stack is irradiated with different proton energies and the key differences in LET of proton-induced recoil ions in Ge with Si are illustrated. The representative results show that the population and the species of secondary recoil ions in Ge vary significantly, giving a LET value of 23 MeVcm²/mg, exceeding the maximum LET observed for Si (15 MeVcm²/mg). The presence of high-Z elements (W) in Ge channel devices extends the maximum LET value up to 35, resulting from high-Z recoil ions generated in W.

Finally, this work investigates the negative bias-stress and TID effects in deeply scaled strained Ge GAA nanowire pFETs using accelerated stress test and X-ray irradiation respectively. The Ge GAA pFinFETs were fabricated at imec on a 300 mm Si_{0.3}Ge_{0.7} strain relaxed buffer (SRB) by adapting the FinFET process used for SE-induced charge collection experiments. Each device has four fins with two vertically stacked NWs per fin, with a diameter of 11 nm. The experimental results and comprehensive analysis reveal that the negative bias-stress-induced degradation in Ge GAA devices mainly originates from interface-trap and border-trap generation. Because of the cylindrical nature of GAA nanowire devices, the electric field is more concentrated. As a result, trap generation occurs rapidly, and quick saturation is observed. During the recovery stage, hole de-trapping is also noticed. The GAA nanowire devices exhibit excellent electrostatic control over the gate as compared to other counterparts. Therefore, their TID robustness improves significantly. Moreover, the ultrathin gate oxide reduces radiation-induced charge trapping in the dielectric layers of these devices. Unlike Si GAA nanowire devices, the off-state leakage current in Ge channel pFinFET devices most likely results from gate-induced drain leakage current. These results are highly encouraging for the future use of Ge GAA devices in space and other high-radiation environments.

References

- A. Toriumi and T. Nishimura, "Germanium CMOS potential from material and process perspectives: Be more positive about germanium," *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 57, no. 1, article no. 010101, 2018.
- [2] H. Mertens, R. Ritzenthaler, A. Hikavyy, M.-S. Kim, Z. Tao, K. Wostyn, S. A. Chew, A. De Keersgieter, G. Mannaert, E. Rosseel *et al.*, "Gate-all-around MOSFETs based on vertically stacked horizontal Si nanowires in a replacement metal gate process on bulk Si substrates," *IEEE Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp. 1–2, 2016.
- [3] J. A. Del Alamo, "Nanometre-scale electronics with III–V compound semiconductors," *Nature*, vol. 479, no. 7373, pp. 317–323, 2011.
- [4] S. K. Wang, K. Kita, T. Nishimura, K. Nagashio, and A. Toriumi, "Kinetic effects of O-vacancy generated by GeO₂/Ge interfacial reaction," *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 50, no. 10S, article no. 10PE04, pp. 1–4, 2011.
- [5] M. R. Caymax, F. Leys, J. Mitard, K. Martens, L. Yang, G. Pourtois, W. Vandervorst, M. Meuris, and R. Loo, "The influence of the epitaxial growth process parameters on layer characteristics and device performance in Si-passivated Ge pMOSFETs," *ECS Transactions*, vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 183–194, 2009.
- [6] L. Witters, J. Mitard, R. Loo, S. Demuynck, S. A. Chew, T. Schram, Z. Tao, A. Hikavyy, J. W. Sun, A. P. Milenin *et al.*, "Strained germanium quantum well p-FinFETs fabricated on 45 nm fin pitch using replacement channel, replacement metal gate and germanide-free local interconnect," *Symposium on VLSI Technology (VLSI Technology)*, pp. T56–T57, 2015.
- [7] E. G. Stassinopoulos and J. P. Raymond, "The space radiation environment for electronics," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 76, no. 11, pp. 1423–1442, 1988.
- [8] P. Meyer, R. Ramaty, and W. R. Webber, "Cosmic rays-astronomy with energetic particles," *Physics Today*, vol. 27, no. 10, pp. 23–30, 1974.
- [9] P. Paillet, J. R. Schwank, M. R. Shaneyfelt, V. Ferlet-Cavrois, R. L. Jones, O. Flarrient, and E. W. Blackmore, "Comparison of charge yield in MOS devices for different radiation sources," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 49, no. 6, pp. 2656–2661, 2002.
- [10] J. S. Melinger, S. Buchner, D. McMorrow, W. J. Stapor, T. R. Weatherford, A. B. Campbell, and H. Eisen, "Critical evaluation of the pulsed laser method for single event effects testing and fundamental studies," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 41, no. 6, pp. 2574– 2584, 1994.
- [11] R. C. Baumann, "Radiation-induced soft errors in advanced semiconductor technologies," *IEEE Transactions on Device and materials reliability*, vol. 5, no. 3, pp. 305–316, 2005.
- [12] L. W. Massengill, "SEU modeling and prediction techniques," *IEEE NSREC Short Course*, vol. 3, pp. 1–93, 1993.
- [13] J. R. Hauser, S. E. Diehl-Nagle, A. R. Knudson, A. B. Campbell, W. J. Stapor, and P. Shapiro, "Ion track shunt effects in multi-junction structures," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 32, no. 6, pp. 4115–4121, 1985.

- [14] D. McMorrow, T. R. Weatherford, S. Buchner, A. R. Knudson, J. S. Melinger, L. H. Tran, and A. B. Campbell, "Single-event phenomena in GaAs devices and circuits," *IEEE Transactions* on Nuclear Science, vol. 43, no. 2, pp. 628–644, 1996.
- [15] T. R. Oldham and F. B. McLean, "Total ionizing dose effects in MOS oxides and devices," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 50, no. 3, pp. 483–499, 2003.
- [16] T. Grasser, B. Kaczer, W. Goes, T. Aichinger, P. Hehenberger, and M. Nelhiebel, "A twostage model for negative bias temperature instability," *IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium*, pp. 33–44, 2009.
- [17] L. Witters, J. Mitard, R. Loo, G. Eneman, H. Mertens, D. P. Brunco, S. H. Lee, N. Waldron, A. Hikavyy, P. Favia *et al.*, "Strained germanium quantum well pMOS FinFETs fabricated on in situ phosphorus-doped SiGe strain relaxed buffer layers using a replacement fin process," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 534–537, 2013.
- [18] M. W. Rony, I. K. Samsel, E. X. Zhang, A. Sternberg, K. Li, M. Reaz, S. M. Austin, M. L. Alles, D. Linten, J. Mitard *et al.*, "Single-event-induced charge collection in Ge-channel pMOS FinFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 68, no. 5, pp. 807–814, 2021.
- [19] I. K. Samsel, E. X. Zhang, A. L. Sternberg, K. Ni, R. A. Reed, D. M. Fleetwood, M. L. Alles, R. D. Schrimpf, D. Linten, J. Mitard *et al.*, "Charge collection mechanisms of Ge-channel bulk pMOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 62, no. 6, pp. 2725–2731, 2015.
- [20] J. Mitard, D. Jang, G. Eneman, H. Arimura, B. Parvais, O. Richard, P. Van Marcke, L. Witters, E. Capogreco, H. Bender *et al.*, "An in-depth study of high-performing strained germanium nanowires pFETs," *IEEE Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp. 83–84, 2018.
- [21] G. E. Moore, "Cramming more components onto integrated circuits (reprinted from electronics, pp. 114-117, Apr. 19, 1965)," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 86, no. 1, pp. 82–85, 1998.
- [22] C. A. Mack, "Fifty years of Moore's law," IEEE Transactions on Semiconductor Manufacturing, vol. 24, no. 2, pp. 202–207, 2011.
- [23] E. Mollick, "Establishing Moore's law," *IEEE Annals of the History of Computing*, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 62–75, 2006.
- [24] R. R. Schaller, "Moore's law: past, present and future," *IEEE Spectrum*, vol. 34, no. 6, pp. 52–59, 1997.
- [25] T. Ghani, M. Armstrong, C. Auth, M. Bost, P. Charvat, G. Glass, T. Hoffmann, K. Johnson, C. Kenyon, J. Klaus *et al.*, "A 90 nm high volume manufacturing logic technology featuring novel 45 nm gate length strained silicon CMOS transistors," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 978–980, 2003.
- [26] R. Chau, S. Datta, M. Doczy, B. Doyle, J. Kavalieros, and M. Metz, "High-k/metal-gate stack and its MOSFET characteristics," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 25, no. 6, pp. 408–410, 2004.

- [27] K. Mistry, C. Allen, C. Auth, B. Beattie, D. Bergstrom, M. Bost, M. Brazier, M. Buehler, A. Cappellani, R. Chau *et al.*, "A 45nm logic technology with high-*k*+ metal gate transistors, strained silicon, 9Cu interconnect layers, 193 nm dry patterning, and 100% Pb-free packaging," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 247–250, 2007.
- [28] H. Mertens, R. Ritzenthaler, A. Chasin, T. Schram, E. Kunnen, A. Hikavyy, L.-Å. Ragnarsson, H. Dekkers, T. Hopf, K. Wostyn *et al.*, "Vertically stacked gate-all-around Si nanowire CMOS transistors with dual work function metal gates," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM)*, pp. 524–527, 2016.
- [29] K. J. Kuhn, "Considerations for ultimate CMOS scaling," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 59, no. 7, pp. 1813–1828, 2012.
- [30] K. Natori, "Ballistic metal-oxide-semiconductor field effect transistor," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 76, no. 8, pp. 4879–4890, 1994.
- [31] M. Lundstrom and Z. Ren, "Essential physics of carrier transport in nanoscale MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 49, no. 1, pp. 133–141, 2002.
- [32] D. A. Antoniadis and A. Khakifirooz, "MOSFET performance scaling: Limitations and future options," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 253–256, 2008.
- [33] S. Datta, Quantum Transport: Atom to Transistor. Cambridge Univ. press, 2005.
- [34] S. Takagi, T. Iisawa, T. Tezuka, T. Numata, S. Nakaharai, N. Hirashita, Y. Moriyama, K. Usuda, E. Toyoda, S. Dissanayake *et al.*, "Carrier-transport-enhanced channel CMOS for improved power consumption and performance," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 55, no. 1, pp. 21–39, 2007.
- [35] R. M. Todi and M. M. Heyns, "Germanium: The semiconductor comeback material," *IEEE Potentials*, vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 34–38, 2007.
- [36] L. Brewer and P. Zavitsanos, "A study of the Ge-GeO₂ system by an inductively heated dta apparatus," *Journal of Physics and Chemistry of Solids*, vol. 2, no. 4, pp. 284–285, 1957.
- [37] S. K. Wang, K. Kita, T. Nishimura, K. Nagashio, and A. Toriumi, "Isotope tracing study of Geo desorption mechanism from GeO₂/Ge stack using 73Ge and 18O," *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 50, no. 4S, pp. 04DA01.1–6, 2011.
- [38] E. E. Haller, "Germanium: From its discovery to SiGe devices," *Materials Science in Semi*conductor Processing, vol. 9, no. 4-5, pp. 408–422, 2006.
- [39] M. Riordan, L. Hoddeson, and C. Herring, "The invention of the transistor," *Reviews of Modern Physics*, vol. 71, no. 2, pp. S336–S345, 1999.
- [40] J. L. Barth, C. S. Dyer, and E. G. Stassinopoulos, "Space, atmospheric, and terrestrial radiation environments," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 50, no. 3, pp. 466–482, 2003.
- [41] E. Normand, "Single-event effects in avionics," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 43, no. 2, pp. 461–474, 1996.

- [42] P. E. Dodd and L. W. Massengill, "Basic mechanisms and modeling of single-event upset in digital microelectronics," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 50, no. 3, pp. 583–602, 2003.
- [43] J. R. Letaw and E. Normand, "Guidelines for predicting single-event upsets in neutron environments (RAM devices)," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 38, no. 6, pp. 1500– 1506, 1991.
- [44] C. S. Guenzer, E. A. Wolicki, and R. G. Allas, "Single event upset of dynamic RAMs by neutrons and protons," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 26, no. 6, pp. 5048–5052, 1979.
- [45] D. Filges and F. Goldenbaum, *Handbook of Spallation Research: Theory, Experiments and Applications*. Wiley, 2010.
- [46] S. Buchner, N. Kanyogoro, D. McMorrow, C. C. Foster, P. M. O'Neill, and K. V. Nguyen, "Variable depth Bragg peak method for single event effects testing," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 58, no. 6, pp. 2976–2982, 2011.
- [47] J. S. Melinger, D. McMorrow, A. B. Campbell, S. Buchner, L. H. Tran, A. R. Knudson, and W. R. Curtice, "Pulsed laser-induced single event upset and charge collection measurements as a function of optical penetration depth," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 84, no. 2, pp. 690–703, 1998.
- [48] D. McMorrow, W. T. Lotshaw, J. S. Melinger, S. Buchner, and R. L. Pease, "Subbandgap laser-induced single event effects: Carrier generation via two-photon absorption," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 49, no. 6, pp. 3002–3008, 2002.
- [49] D. McMorrow, W. T. Lotshaw, J. S. Melinger, S. Buchner, J. D. Davis, R. K. Lawrence, J. H. Bowman, R. D. Brown, D. Carlton, J. Pena *et al.*, "Single-event upset in flip-chip SRAM induced by through-wafer, two-photon absorption," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 52, no. 6, pp. 2421–2425, 2005.
- [50] E. W. Van Stryland, H. Vanherzeele, M. A. Woodall, M. J. Soileau, A. L. Smirl, S. Guha, and T. F. Boggess, "Two photon absorption, nonlinear refraction, and optical limiting in semiconductors," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 24, no. 4, p. 244613, 1985.
- [51] T. Boggess, K. Bohnert, K. Mansour, S. Moss, I. Boyd, and A. Smirl, "Simultaneous measurement of the two-photon coefficient and free-carrier cross section above the bandgap of crystalline silicon," *IEEE Journal of Quantum Electronics*, vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 360–368, 1986.
- [52] E. X. Zhang, I. K. Samsel, N. C. Hooten, W. G. Bennett, E. D. Funkhouser, K. Ni, D. R. Ball, M. W. McCurdy, D. M. Fleetwood, R. A. Reed *et al.*, "Heavy-ion and laser induced charge collection in SiGe channel pMOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 61, no. 6, pp. 3187–3192, 2014.
- [53] C. M. Hsieh, P. C. Murley, and R. R. O'brien, "Dynamics of charge collection from alphaparticle tracks in integrated circuits," *19th International Reliability Physics Symposium*, pp. 38–42, 1981.
- [54] M. Gaillardin, P. Paillet, V. Ferlet-Cavrois, J. Baggio, D. McMorrow, O. Faynot, C. Jahan, L. Tosti, and S. Cristoloveanu, "Transient radiation response of single-and multiple-gate fd SOI transistors," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 54, no. 6, pp. 2355–2362, 2007.

- [55] F. El-Mamouni, E. X. Zhang, N. D. Pate, N. Hooten, R. D. Schrimpf, R. A. Reed, K. F. Galloway, D. McMorrow, J. Warner, E. Simoen *et al.*, "Laser-and heavy ion-induced charge collection in bulk FinFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 58, no. 6, pp. 2563–2569, 2011.
- [56] F. El-Mamouni, E. X. Zhang, R. D. Schrimpf, R. A. Reed, K. F. Galloway, D. McMorrow, E. Simoen, C. Claeys, S. Cristoloveanu, and W. Xiong, "Pulsed laser-induced transient currents in bulk and silicon-on-insulator FinFETs," *International Reliability Physics Symposium*, pp. 882–885, 2011.
- [57] F. El-Mamouni, E. X. Zhang, D. R. Ball, B. Sierawski, M. P. King, R. D. Schrimpf, R. A. Reed, M. L. Alles, D. M. Fleetwood, D. Linten *et al.*, "Heavy-ion-induced current transients in bulk and SOI FinFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 59, no. 6, pp. 2674–2681, 2012.
- [58] K. Ni, A. L. Sternberg, E. X. Zhang, J. A. Kozub, R. Jiang, R. D. Schrimpf, R. A. Reed, D. M. Fleetwood, M. L. Alles, D. McMorrow *et al.*, "Understanding charge collection mechanisms in InGaAs FinFETs using high-speed pulsed-laser transient testing with tunable wavelength," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 64, no. 8, pp. 2069–2078, 2017.
- [59] H. Gong, K. Ni, E. X. Zhang, A. L. Sternberg, J. A. Kozub, K. L. Ryder, R. F. Keller, L. D. Ryder, S. M. Weiss, R. A. Weller *et al.*, "Scaling effects on single-event transients in InGaAs FinFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 65, no. 1, pp. 296–303, 2017.
- [60] H. Gong, K. Ni, E. X. Zhang, A. L. Sternberg, J. A. Kozub, M. L. Alles, R. A. Reed, D. M. Fleetwood, R. D. Schrimpf, N. Waldron *et al.*, "Pulsed-laser induced single-event transients in InGaAs FinFETs on bulk silicon substrates," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 66, no. 1, pp. 376–383, 2018.
- [61] C. Liang, R. Ma, K. Li, Y. Su, H. Gong, K. L. Ryder, P. Wang, A. L. Sternberg, E. X. Zhang, M. L. Alles *et al.*, "Laser-induced single-event transients in black phosphorus MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 66, no. 1, pp. 384–388, 2018.
- [62] T. R. Weatherford and W. Anderson, "Historical perspective on radiation effects in III-V devices," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 50, no. 3, pp. 704–710, 2003.
- [63] J. M. Borrego, R. J. Gutmann, S. B. Moghe, and M. J. Chudzicki, "Radiation effects on GaAs MESFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 25, no. 6, pp. 1436–1443, 1978.
- [64] I. K. Samsel, E. X. Zhang, N. C. Hooten, E. D. Funkhouser, W. G. Bennett, R. A. Reed, R. D. Schrimpf, M. W. McCurdy, D. M. Fleetwood, R. A. Weller *et al.*, "Charge collection mechanisms in AlGaN/GaN MOS high electron mobility transistors," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 60, no. 6, pp. 4439–4445, 2013.
- [65] D. McMorrow, J. B. Boos, A. R. Knudson, W. T. Lotshaw, D. Park, J. S. Melinger, B. R. Bennett, A. Torres, V. Ferlet-Cavrois, J.-E. Sauvestre *et al.*, "Transient response of III-V field-effect transistors to heavy-ion irradiation," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 51, no. 6, pp. 3324–3331, 2004.
- [66] S. DasGupta, D. McMorrow, R. A. Reed, R. D. Schrimpf, and J. B. Boos, "Gate bias dependence of single event charge collection in AlSb/InAs HEMTs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 57, no. 4, pp. 1856–1860, 2010.

- [67] K. Ni, E. X. Zhang, N. C. Hooten, W. G. Bennett, M. W. McCurdy, A. L. Sternberg, R. D. Schrimpf, R. A. Reed, D. M. Fleetwood, M. L. Alles *et al.*, "Single-event transient response of InGaAs MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 61, no. 6, pp. 3550–3556, 2014.
- [68] K. Ni, E. X. Zhang, I. K. Samsel, R. D. Schrimpf, R. A. Reed, D. M. Fleetwood, A. L. Sternberg, M. W. McCurdy, S. Ren, T.-P. Ma *et al.*, "Charge collection mechanisms in GaAs MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 62, no. 6, pp. 2752–2759, 2015.
- [69] R. C. Hughes, "Hole mobility and transport in thin SiO₂ films," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 26, no. 8, pp. 436–438, 1975.
- [70] P. S. Winokur, H. E. Boesch Jr, J. M. McGarrity, and F. B. McLean, "Two-stage process for buildup of radiation-induced interface states," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 50, no. 5, pp. 3492–3494, 1979.
- [71] D. M. Fleetwood, "Fast and slow border traps in MOS devices," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 43, no. 3, pp. 779–786, 1996.
- [72] —, "Border traps in MOS devices," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 39, no. 2, pp. 269–271, 1992.
- [73] H. J. Barnaby, "Total-ionizing-dose effects in modern CMOS technologies," *IEEE Transac*tions on Nuclear Science, vol. 53, no. 6, pp. 3103–3121, 2006.
- [74] K. O. Jeppson and C. M. Svensson, "Negative bias stress of MOS devices at high electric fields and degradation of mnos devices," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 48, no. 5, pp. 2004–2014, 1977.
- [75] L. Tsetseris, X. J. Zhou, D. M. Fleetwood, R. D. Schrimpf, and S. T. Pantelides, "Physical mechanisms of negative-bias temperature instability," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 86, no. 14, pp. 142 103.1–3, 2005.
- [76] V. Huard, M. Denais, and C. Parthasarathy, "NBTI degradation: From physical mechanisms to modelling," *Microelectronics Reliability*, vol. 46, no. 1, pp. 1–23, 2006.
- [77] H. Reisinger, O. Blank, W. Heinrigs, A. Muhlhoff, W. Gustin, and C. Schlunder, "Analysis of NBTI degradation-and recovery-behavior based on ultra fast VT-measurements," *IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium Proceedings*, pp. 448–453, 2006.
- [78] T. Grasser, W. Gos, V. Sverdlov, and B. Kaczer, "The universality of NBTI relaxation and its implications for modeling and characterization," *IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium Proceedings. 45th Annual*, pp. 268–280, 2007.
- [79] J. T. Ryan, P. M. Lenahan, T. Grasser, and H. Enichlmair, "Observations of negative bias temperature instability defect generation via on the fly electron spin resonance," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 96, no. 22, pp. 223 509.1–3, 2010.
- [80] T. Grasser, K. Rott, H. Reisinger, M. Waltl, P. Wagner, F. Schanovsky, W. Goes, G. Pobegen, and B. Kaczer, "Hydrogen-related volatile defects as the possible cause for the recoverable component of NBTI," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 409–412, 2013.

- [81] T. Grasser, W. Goes, Y. Wimmer, F. Schanovsky, G. Rzepa, M. Waltl, K. Rott, H. Reisinger, V. Afanas' ev, A. Stesmans *et al.*, "On the microscopic structure of hole traps in pMOSFETs," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 530–533, 2014.
- [82] T. Grasser, M. Waltl, W. Gös, Y. Wimmer, A.-M. El-Sayed, A. L. Shluger, and B. Kaczer, "On the volatility of oxide defects: Activation, deactivation, and transformation," *IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium*, pp. 428–435, 2015.
- [83] A.-M. El-Sayed, M. B. Watkins, T. Grasser, V. V. Afanas'ev, and A. L. Shluger, "Hole trapping at hydrogenic defects in amorphous silicon dioxide," *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 147, pp. 141–144, 2015.
- [84] L. Skuja, K. Kajihara, M. Hirano, A. Saitoh, and H. Hosono, "An increased F2-laser damage in 'wet' silica glass due to atomic hydrogen: a new hydrogen-related E'-center," *Journal of Non-crystalline Solids*, vol. 352, no. 23-25, pp. 2297–2302, 2006.
- [85] S. R. Kulkarni, R. D. Schrimpf, K. F. Galloway, R. Arora, C. Claeys, and E. Simoen, "Total ionizing dose effects on Ge pMOSFETs with high-k gate stack: On/off current ratio," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 56, no. 4, pp. 1926–1930, 2009.
- [86] R. Arora, E. Simoen, E. X. Zhang, D. M. Fleetwood, R. D. Schrimpf, K. F. Galloway, B. K. Choi, J. Mitard, M. Meuris, C. Claeys *et al.*, "Effects of halo doping and Si capping layer thickness on total-dose effects in Ge p-MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 57, no. 4, pp. 1933–1939, 2010.
- [87] C. X. Zhang, S. A. Francis, E. X. Zhang, D. M. Fleetwood, R. D. Schrimpf, K. F. Galloway, E. Simoen, J. Mitard, and C. Claeys, "Effect of ionizing radiation on defects and 1/f noise in Ge pMOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 58, no. 3, pp. 764–769, 2011.
- [88] L. Wang, E. X. Zhang, R. D. Schrimpf, D. M. Fleetwood, G. X. Duan, J. A. Hachtel, C. X. Zhang, R. A. Reed, I. K. Samsel, M. L. Alles *et al.*, "Total ionizing dose effects on Ge channel pFETs with raised Si_{0.55}Ge_{0.45} source/drain," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 62, no. 6, pp. 2412–2416, 2015.
- [89] G. X. Duan, C. X. Zhang, E. X. Zhang, J. Hachtel, D. M. Fleetwood, R. D. Schrimpf, R. A. Reed, M. L. Alles, S. T. Pantelides, G. Bersuker *et al.*, "Bias dependence of total ionizing dose effects in SiGe-MOS FinFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 61, no. 6, pp. 2834–2838, 2014.
- [90] S. P. Buchner, F. Miller, V. Pouget, and D. P. McMorrow, "Pulsed-laser testing for singleevent effects investigations," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 60, no. 3, pp. 1852– 1875, 2013.
- [91] R. K. Lawrence, J. P. Colinge, and H. L. Hughes, "Radiation effects in gate-all-around structures," *IEEE International SOI Conference Proceedings*, pp. 80–81, 1991.
- [92] J.-P. Colinge and A. Terao, "Effects of total-dose irradiation on gate-all-around (GAA) devices," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 40, no. 2, pp. 78–82, 1993.
- [93] E. Simoen, C. Claeys, S. Coenen, and M. Decreton, "DC and low frequency noise characteristics of γ -irradiated gate-all-around silicon-on-insulator MOS transistors," *Solid-state Electronics*, vol. 38, no. 1, pp. 1–8, 1995.

- [94] H. Won, I. Ham, Y. Jeong, and M. Kang, "Comparison of various factors affected TID tolerance in finfet and nanowire FET," *Applied Sciences*, vol. 9, no. 15, pp. 3163.1–10, 2019.
- [95] E. S. Comfort, M. P. Rodgers, W. Allen, S. C. Gausepohl, E. X. Zhang, M. L. Alles, H. L. Hughes, P. J. McMarr, and J. U. Lee, "Intrinsic tolerance to total ionizing dose radiation in gate-all-around MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 60, no. 6, pp. 4483–4487, 2013.
- [96] S. Ren, M. Si, K. Ni, X. Wan, J. Chen, S. Chang, X. Sun, E. X. Zhang, R. A. Reed, D. M. Fleetwood *et al.*, "Total ionizing dose (TID) effects in extremely scaled ultra-thin channel nanowire (NW) gate-all-around (GAA) InGaAs MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 62, no. 6, pp. 2888–2893, 2015.
- [97] J.-B. Moon, D.-I. Moon, and Y.-K. Choi, "Influence of total ionizing dose on sub-100 nm gate-all-around MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 61, no. 3, pp. 1420– 1425, 2014.
- [98] T. Grasser, *Bias temperature instability for devices and circuits*. New York: Springer Science & Business Media, 2013.
- [99] R. Wang, R. Huang, D.-W. Kim, Y. He, Z. Wang, G. Jia, D. Park, and Y. Wang, "New observations on the hot carrier and NBTI reliability of silicon nanowire transistors," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 821–824, 2007.
- [100] C. Liu, T. Yu, R. Wang, L. Zhang, R. Huang, D.-W. Kim, D. Park, and Y. Wang, "Negativebias temperature instability in gate-all-around silicon nanowire MOSFETs: Characteristic modeling and the impact on circuit aging," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 57, no. 12, pp. 3442–3450, 2010.
- [101] B. Kaczer, J. Franco, J. Mitard, P. J. Roussel, A. Veloso, and G. Groeseneken, "Improvement in NBTI reliability of Si-passivated Ge/high-k/metal-gate pFETs," *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 86, no. 7-9, pp. 1582–1584, 2009.
- [102] J. Franco, B. Kaczer, M. Cho, G. Eneman, G. Groeseneken, and T. Grasser, "Improvements of NBTI reliability in SiGe p-FETs," *IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium*, pp. 1082–1085, 2010.
- [103] J. Franco, B. Kaczer, G. Eneman, J. Mitard, A. Stesmans, V. Afanas' ev, T. Kauerauf, P. J. Roussel, M. Toledano-Luque, M. Cho *et al.*, "6Å EOT Si_{0.45}Ge_{0.55} *p*MOSFET with optimized reliability (V_{DD} = 1V): Meeting the NBTI lifetime target at ultra-thin EOT," *International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 70–73, 2010.
- [104] H. Arimura, L. Witters, D. Cott, H. Dekkers, R. Loo, J. Mitard, L.-Å. Ragnarsson, K. Wostyn, G. Boccardi, E. Chiu *et al.*, "Performance and electrostatic improvement by high-pressure anneal on Si-passivated strained Ge pFinFET and gate all around devices with superior NBTI reliability," *Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp. T196–T197, 2017.
- [105] V. Subramaniana, B. Parvais, J. Borremans, A. Mercha, D. Linten, P. Wambacq, J. Loo, M. Dehan, N. Collaert, S. Kubicek *et al.*, "Device and circuit-level analog performance tradeoffs: a comparative study of planar bulk FETs versus FinFETs," *IEEE InternationalElectron Devices Meeting*, 2005. *IEDM Technical Digest.*, pp. 898–901, 2005.

- [106] J. A. del Alamo, D.-H. Kim, T.-W. Kim, D. Jin, and D. A. Antoniadis, "III–V CMOS: What have we learned from HEMTs" 23rd International Conference on Indium Phosphide and Related Materials, pp. 1–4, 2011.
- [107] J. Mitard, L. Witters, G. Eneman, G. Hellings, L. Pantisano, A. Hikavyy, R. Loo, P. Eyben, N. Horiguchi, and A. Thean, "85nm-wide 1.5 mA/μm-I ON IFQW SiGe-pFET: Raised vs embedded Si_{0.75}Ge_{0.25} S/D benchmarking and in-depth hole transport study," *Symposium on VLSI Technology (VLSIT)*, pp. 163–164, 2012.
- [108] S. M. Sze, *Physics of semiconductor devices*. New york: John wiley & sons Inc., 1981.
- [109] E. Kasper, Properties of strained and relaxed silicon germanium. London: Inspec, 1995.
- [110] E. X. Zhang, D. M. Fleetwood, N. D. Pate, R. A. Reed, A. F. Witulski, and R. D. Schrimpf, "Time-domain reflectometry measurements of total-ionizing-dose degradation of nMOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 60, no. 6, pp. 4470–4475, 2013.
- [111] Sentaurus Device User Guide, Version H-2013.03, "Synopsys, Mountain View, CA, USA."
- [112] X. Wu, P. C. H. Chan, and M. Chan, "Impacts of nonrectangular fin cross section on the electrical characteristics of FinFET," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 63–68, 2004.
- [113] B. D. Gaynor and S. Hassoun, "Fin shape impact on FinFET leakage with application to multithreshold and ultralow-leakage FinFET design," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 61, no. 8, pp. 2738–2744, 2014.
- [114] C.-W. Sohn, C. Y. Kang, M.-D. Ko, D.-Y. Choi, H. C. Sagong, E.-Y. Jeong, C.-H. Park, S.-H. Lee, Y.-R. Kim, C.-K. Baek *et al.*, "Analytic model of S/D series resistance in trigate FinFETs with polygonal epitaxy," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 60, no. 4, pp. 1302–1309, 2013.
- [115] D. Querlioz, J. Saint-Martin, K. Huet, A. Bournel, V. Aubry-Fortuna, C. Chassat, S. Galdin-Retailleau, and P. Dollfus, "On the ability of the particle Monte Carlo technique to include quantum effects in nano-mosfet simulation," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 54, no. 9, pp. 2232–2242, 2007.
- [116] C. M. Hsieh, P. C. Murley, and R. R. O'brien, "A field-funneling effect on the collection of alpha-particle-generated carriers in silicon devices," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 2, no. 4, pp. 103–105, 1981.
- [117] B. D. Olson, D. R. Ball, K. M. Warren, L. W. Massengill, N. F. Haddad, S. E. Doyle, and D. McMorrow, "Simultaneous single event charge sharing and parasitic bipolar conduction in a highly-scaled SRAM design," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 52, no. 6, pp. 2132–2136, 2005.
- [118] O. A. Amusan, A. F. Witulski, L. W. Massengill, B. L. Bhuva, P. R. Fleming, M. L. Alles, A. L. Sternberg, J. D. Black, and R. D. Schrimpf, "Charge collection and charge sharing in a 130 nm CMOS technology," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 53, no. 6, pp. 3253–3258, 2006.

- [119] D. Munteanu and J.-L. Autran, "Modeling and simulation of single-event effects in digital devices and ICs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 55, no. 4, pp. 1854–1878, 2008.
- [120] P. E. Dodd, M. R. Shaneyfelt, J. R. Schwank, and J. A. Felix, "Current and future challenges in radiation effects on CMOS electronics," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 57, no. 4, pp. 1747–1763, 2010.
- [121] P. E. Dodd, M. R. Shaneyfelt, J. A. Felix, and J. R. Schwank, "Production and propagation of single-event transients in high-speed digital logic ICs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 51, no. 6, pp. 3278–3284, 2004.
- [122] D. Kobayashi, "Scaling trends of digital single-event effects: A survey of SEU and SET parameters and comparison with transistor performance," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 68, no. 2, pp. 124–148, 2020.
- [123] D. M. Fleetwood, "Radiation effects in a post-moore world," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 68, no. 5, pp. 509–545, 2021.
- [124] D. McMorrow, J. S. Melinger, N. Thantu, A. B. Campbell, T. R. Weatherford, A. R. Knudson, L. H. Tran, and A. Peczalski, "Charge-collection mechanisms of heterostructure FETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 41, no. 6, pp. 2055–2062, 1994.
- [125] A. R. Knudson, A. B. Campbell, D. McMorrow, S. Buchner, K. Kang, T. Weatherford, V. Srinivas, G. A. Swartzlander, and Y. J. Chen, "Pulsed laser-induced charge collection in GaAs mesfets," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 37, no. 6, pp. 1909–1915, 1990.
- [126] N. Lindert, L. Chang, Y.-K. Choi, E. H. Anderson, W.-C. Lee, T.-J. King, J. Bokor, and C. Hu, "Sub-60-nm quasi-planar FinFETs fabricated using a simplified process," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 22, no. 10, pp. 487–489, 2001.
- [127] B. Yu, L. Chang, S. Ahmed, H. Wang, S. Bell, C.-Y. Yang, C. Tabery, C. Ho, Q. Xiang, T.-J. King *et al.*, "FinFET scaling to 10 nm gate length," *Digest. International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 251–254, 2002.
- [128] E. X. Zhang, D. M. Fleetwood, F. El-Mamouni, M. L. Alles, R. D. Schrimpf, W. Xiong, C. Hobbs, K. Akarvardar, and S. Cristoloveanu, "Total ionizing dose effects on FinFETbased capacitor-less 1t-drams," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 57, no. 6, pp. 3298–3304, 2010.
- [129] K. LaBel and J. Pellish, "Domestic proton single event effects (SEE) test facility status >200 MeV," NEPP Electronics Technology Workshop, pp. 18–21, Jun. 2018.
- [130] D. M. Hiemstra and E. W. Blackmore, "Let spectra of proton energy levels from 50 to 500 MeV and their effectiveness for single event effects characterization of microelectronics," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 50, no. 6, pp. 2245–2250, 2003.
- [131] P. M. O'Neill, G. D. Badhwar, and W. X. Culpepper, "Risk assessment for heavy ions of parts tested with protons," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 44, no. 6, pp. 2311–2314, 1997.

- [132] R. Ladbury, J.-M. Lauenstein, and K. P. Hayes, "Use of proton SEE data as a proxy for bounding heavy-ion SEE susceptibility," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 62, no. 6, pp. 2505–2510, 2015.
- [133] A. M. Galimov, A. V. Alexandrov, R. M. Galimova, and G. I. Zebrev, "Monte carlo simulation of nuclear reaction induced soft error rate in modern commercial circuits," *Moscow Workshop* on Electronic and Networking Technologies (MWENT), pp. 1–4, 2018.
- [134] J. F. Ziegler and J. P. Biersack, "The stopping and range of ions in matter," *Treatise on Heavy-ion Science*, pp. 93–129, 1985.
- [135] N. Seifert, M. W. Rony, and S. Lee, "Maximum LET considerations for neutron and proton dominated radiation environments," *International Reliability Physics Symposium*, 2022 (submitted).
- [136] S. Agostinelli, J. Allison, K. a. Amako, J. Apostolakis, H. Araujo, P. Arce, M. Asai, D. Axen, S. Banerjee, G. Barrand et al., "Geant4-a simulation toolkit," *Nuclear instruments and methods in physics research section A: Accelerators, Spectrometers, Detectors and Associated Equipment*, vol. 506, no. 3, pp. 250–303, 2003.
- [137] Z. Wu and S. Chen, "Heavy ion, proton, and neutron charge deposition analyses in several semiconductor materials," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 65, no. 8, pp. 1791– 1799, 2018.
- [138] A. R. Sattler, "Ionization produced by energetic silicon atoms within a silicon lattice," *Physical Review*, vol. 138, no. 6A, pp. A1815–A1821, 1965.
- [139] A. R. Sattler, F. L. Vook, and J. M. Palms, "Ionization produced by energetic germanium atoms within a germanium lattice," *Physical Review*, vol. 143, no. 2, pp. 588–594, 1966.
- [140] J. Lindhard, M. Scharff, and H. E. Schiøtt, *Range concepts and heavy ion ranges*. Munksgaard Copenhagen, 1963.
- [141] M. J. Norgett, M. T. Robinson, and I. M. Torrens, "A proposed method of calculating displacement dose rates," *Nuclear Engineering and Design*, vol. 33, no. 1, pp. 50–54, 1975.
- [142] M. T. Robinson, "Dependence of radiation effects on the primary recoil energy," Int. Conf. Radiation-Induced Voids in Metal, vol. 4, no. 4, pp. 397–429, 1972.
- [143] G. P. Summers, E. A. Burke, P. Shapiro, S. R. Messenger, and R. J. Walters, "Damage correlations in semiconductors exposed to gamma, electron and proton radiations," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 40, no. 6, pp. 1372–1379, 1993.
- [144] A. Akkerman and J. Barak, "New partition factor calculations for evaluating the damage of low energy ions in silicon," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 53, no. 6, pp. 3667– 3674, 2006.
- [145] I. Jun, "Effects of secondary particles on the total dose and the displacement damage in space proton environments," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 48, no. 1, pp. 162–175, 2001.
- [146] I. Jun, W. Kim, and R. Evans, "Electron nonionizing energy loss for device applications," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 56, no. 6, pp. 3229–3235, 2009.

- [147] C. Leroy and P.-G. Rancoita, Principles of Radiation Interaction in Matter and Detection. World Scientific, 2011.
- [148] Z. Wu, S. Chen, J. Yu, J. Chen, P. Huang, and R. Song, "Recoil-ion-induced single event upsets in nanometer CMOS SRAM under low-energy proton radiation," *IEEE Transactions* on Nuclear Science, vol. 64, no. 1, pp. 654–664, 2016.
- [149] M. De Marchi, D. Sacchetto, J. Zhang, S. Frache, P.-E. Gaillardon, Y. Leblebici, and G. De Micheli, "Top–down fabrication of gate-all-around vertically stacked silicon nanowire FETs with controllable polarity," *IEEE transactions on Nanotechnology*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 1029–1038, 2014.
- [150] D. Sacchetto, M. H. Ben-Jamaa, G. De Micheli, and Y. Leblebici, "Fabrication and characterization of vertically stacked gate-all-around si nanowire fet arrays," *Proceedings of the European Solid State Device Research Conference*, pp. 245–248, 2009.
- [151] E. Capogreco, L. Witters, H. Arimura, F. Sebaai, C. Porret, A. Hikavyy, R. Loo, A. P. Milenin, G. Eneman, P. Favia *et al.*, "First demonstration of vertically stacked gate-all-around highly strained germanium nanowire pFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 65, no. 11, pp. 5145–5150, 2018.
- [152] J.-P. Colinge, J. C. Greer, and J. Greer, Nanowire transistors: physics of devices and materials in one dimension. Cambridge University Press, 2016.
- [153] A. Chasin, E. Bury, J. Franco, B. Kaczer, M. Vandemaele, H. Arimura, E. Capogreco, L. Witters, R. Ritzenthaler, H. Mertens *et al.*, "Understanding the intrinsic reliability behavior of n-/p-Si and p-Ge nanowire FETs utilizing degradation maps," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM)*, pp. 783–786, 2018.
- [154] N. Zhang, Z. Zhang, Q. Zhang, Q. Wei, J. Zhang, S. Tang, C. Lv, Y. Wang, H. Zhao, F. Wei et al., "O₂ plasma treated biosensor for enhancing detection sensitivity of sulfadiazine in a high-k HfO₂ coated silicon nanowire array," *Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical*, vol. 306, pp. 127 464.1–9, 2020.
- [155] M. Breeden, S. Wolf, S. Ueda, Z. Fang, C.-Y. Chang, K. Tang, P. McIntyre, and A. C. Kummel, "Al₂O₃/Si₀.7Ge₀.3 (001) & HfO₂/Si₀.7Ge₀.3 (001) interface trap state reduction via in-situ N₂/H₂ RF downstream plasma passivation," *Applied Surface Science*, vol. 478, pp. 1065–1073, 2019.
- [156] M. G. Bardon, Y. Sherazi, P. Schuddinck, D. Jang, D. Yakimets, P. Debacker, R. Baert, H. Mertens, M. Badaroglu, A. Mocuta *et al.*, "Extreme scaling enabled by 5 tracks cells: Holistic design-device co-optimization for FinFETs and lateral nanowires," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM)*, pp. 687–690, 2016.
- [157] S. Ramey, A. Ashutosh, C. Auth, J. Clifford, M. Hattendorf, J. Hicks, R. James, A. Rahman, V. Sharma, A. St Amour *et al.*, "Intrinsic transistor reliability improvements from 22 nm trigate technology," *IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium (IRPS)*, pp. 444–448, 2013.
- [158] K. T. Lee, W. Kang, E.-A. Chung, G. Kim, H. Shim, H. Lee, H. Kim, M. Choe, N.-I. Lee, A. Patel et al., "Technology scaling on high-k & metal-gate FinFET BTI reliability," *IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium (IRPS)*, pp. 90–93, 2013.

- [159] S. Novak, C. Parker, D. Becher, M. Liu, M. Agostinelli, M. Chahal, P. Packan, P. Nayak, S. Ramey, and S. Natarajan, "Transistor aging and reliability in 14nm tri-gate technology," 2015 IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium, pp. 2F.2.1–5, 2015.
- [160] R. Huang, R. Wang, C. Liu, L. Zhang, J. Zhuge, Y. Tao, J. Zou, Y. Liu, and Y. Wang, "HCI and NBTI induced degradation in gate-all-around silicon nanowire transistors," *Microelectronics Reliability*, vol. 51, no. 9-11, pp. 1515–1520, 2011.
- [161] H. Lee, C.-H. Lee, D. Park, and Y.-K. Choi, "A study of negative-bias temperature instability of SOI and body-tied FinFETs," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 26, no. 5, pp. 326–328, 2005.
- [162] W.-S. Liao, Y.-G. Liaw, M.-C. Tang, S. Chakraborty, and C. W. Liu, "Investigation of reliability characteristics in NMOS and PMOS FinFETs," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 29, no. 7, pp. 788–790, 2008.
- [163] H. Lee, C.-H. Lee, D. Park, and Y.-K. Choi, "Negative bias temperature instability in SOI and body-tied double-gate FinFETs," *Digest of Technical Papers. 2005 Symposium on VLSI Technology, 2005.*, pp. 110–111, 2005.
- [164] J. J. Kim, M. Cho, L. Pantisano, U. Jung, Y. G. Lee, T. Chiarella, M. Togo, N. Horiguchi, G. Groeseneken, and B. H. Lee, "Process-dependent n/pbti characteristics of tin gate Fin-FETs," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 33, no. 7, pp. 937–939, 2012.
- [165] M. Saitoh, K. Ota, C. Tanaka, Y. Nakabayashi, K. Uchida, and T. Numata, "Performance, variability and reliability of silicon tri-gate nanowire MOSFETs," *IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium (IRPS)*, pp. 568–573, 2012.
- [166] H. Kufluoglu and M. A. Alam, "A geometrical unification of the theories of NBTI and HCI time-exponents and its implications for ultra-scaled planar and surround-gate MOSFETs," *IEDM Technical Digest. IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting*, 2004., pp. 113–116, 2004.
- [167] S. Maeda, J.-A. Choi, J.-H. Yang, Y.-S. Jin, S.-K. Bae, Y.-W. Kim, and K.-P. Suh, "Negative bias temperature instability in triple gate transistors," *IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium. Proceedings*, pp. 8–12, 2004.
- [168] A. Shickova, N. Collaert, P. Zimmerman, M. Demand, E. Simoen, G. Pourtois, A. De Keersgieter, L. Trojman, I. Ferain, F. Leys *et al.*, "Novel, effective and cost-efficient method of introducing fluorine into metal/Hf-based gate stack in MuGFET and planar SOI devices with significant BTI improvement," *IEEE Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp. 112–113, 2007.
- [169] F. Qiao, L. Pan, P. Blomme, A. Arreghini, L. Liu, J. Van Houdt, J. Xu et al., "TID radiation response of 3-d vertical GAA sonos memory cells," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 61, no. 2, pp. 955–960, 2014.
- [170] D.-I. Moon, J.-Y. Park, J.-W. Han, G.-J. Jeon, J.-Y. Kim, J. Moon, M.-L. Seol, C. K. Kim, H. C. Lee, M. Meyyappan *et al.*, "Sustainable electronics for nano-spacecraft in deep space missions," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM)*, pp. 794–797, 2016.
- [171] M. W. Rony, E. X. Zhang, S. Toguchi, X. Luo, M. Reaz, K. Li, D. Linten, J. Mitard, R. A. Reed, D. M. Fleetwood, and R. D. Schrimpf, "Negative bias-stress and total-ionizing-dose
effects in deeply scaled Ge-GAA nanowire pFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, 2021 (submitted).

- [172] J. Mitard, L. Witters, Y. Sasaki, H. Arimura, A. Schulze, R. Loo, L.-Å. Ragnarsson, A. Hikavyy, D. Cott, T. Chiarella *et al.*, "A 2nd generation of 14/16 nm-node compatible strained-Ge pFinFET with improved performance with respect to advanced Si-channel Fin-FETs," *IEEE Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp. 27–28, 2016.
- [173] J. Mitard, L. Witters, R. Loo, S. H. Lee, J. Sun, J. Franco, L.-Å. Ragnarsson, A. Brand, X. Lu, N. Yoshida *et al.*, "15nm-W FIN high-performance low-defectivity strained-germanium pFinFETs with low temperature STI-last process," *Symposium on VLSI Technology (VLSI-Technology): Digest of Technical Papers*, pp. 110–111, 2014.
- [174] L. Witters, H. Arimura, F. Sebaai, A. Hikavyy, A. Milenin, R. Loo, A. De Keersgieter, G. Eneman, T. Schram, K. Wostyn *et al.*, "Strained germanium gate-all-around PMOS device demonstration using selective wire release etch prior to replacement metal gate deposition," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 64, no. 11, pp. 4587–4593, 2017.
- [175] F. Sebaai, L. Witters, F. Holsteyns, K. Wostyn, J. Rip, Y. Yukifumi, R. R. Lieten, S. Bilodeau, and E. Cooper, "Wet selective SiGe etch to enable Ge nanowire formation," *Solid State Phenomena*, vol. 255, pp. 3–7, 2016.
- [176] D. M. Fleetwood, "Total ionizing dose effects in MOS and low-dose-rate-sensitive linearbipolar devices," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 60, no. 3, pp. 1706–1730, 2013.
- [177] H. Ohta, T. Watanabe, and I. Ohdomari, "Strain distribution around SiO₂/Si interface in Si nanowires: A molecular dynamics study," *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 46, no. 5B, pp. 3277–3282, 2007.
- [178] J. Wang, E. Polizzi, and M. Lundstrom, "A computational study of ballistic silicon nanowire transistors," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting 2003*, pp. 695–698, 2003.
- [179] S. Krishnan, U. Kwon, N. Moumen, M. W. Stoker, E. C. T. Harley, S. Bedell, D. Nair, B. Greene, W. Henson, M. Chowdhury *et al.*, "A manufacturable dual channel (Si and SiGe) high-*k* metal gate CMOS technology with multiple oxides for high performance and low power applications," *International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 634–637, 2011.
- [180] M. M. Frank, E. A. Cartier, T. Ando, S. W. Bedell, J. Bruley, Y. Zhu, and V. Narayanan, "Aggressive SiGe channel gate stack scaling by remote oxygen scavenging: Gate-first pfet performance and reliability," *ECS Solid State Letters*, vol. 2, no. 2, pp. N8–N10, 2013.
- [181] X. Gong, S. Shaojian, B. Liu, L. Wang, W. Wang, Y. Yang, R. Cheng, E. Kong, B. Cheng, G. Han *et al.*, "Fabrication and negative bias temperature instability study on Ge_{0.97}sn_{0.03} P-MOSFETs with Si₂H₆ passivation, hfo₂ high-*k* dielectric and TaN metal gate," *ECS Transactions*, vol. 50, no. 9, p. 949, 2013.
- [182] M. V. Fischetti and W. G. Vandenberghe, Advanced Physics of Electron Transport in Semiconductors and Nanostructures. Cham, Switzerland: Springer, 2016.
- [183] L. Donetti, C. Sampedro, F. Gámiz, A. Godoy, F. J. García-Ruíz, E. Towiez, V. P. Georgiev, S. M. Amoroso, C. Riddet, and A. Asenov, "Multi-subband ensemble Monte-Carlo simulation of Si nanowire MOSFETs," pp. 353–356, 2015.

- [184] M. Reaz, A. M. Tonigan, K. Li, M. B. Smith, M. W. Rony, M. Gorchichko, A. O'Hara, D. Linten, J. Mitard, J. Fang *et al.*, "3-d full-band monte carlo simulation of hot-electron energy distributions in gate-all-around si nanowire mosfets," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 68, no. 5, pp. 2556–2563, 2021.
- [185] H.-S. Wong, M. H. White, T. J. Krutsick, and R. V. Booth, "Modeling of transconductance degradation and extraction of threshold voltage in thin oxide MOSFETs," *Solid-state Electronics*, vol. 30, no. 9, pp. 953–968, 1987.
- [186] F.-C. Hsu and H. R. Grinolds, "Structure-enhanced MOSFET degradation due to hot-electron injection," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 5, no. 3, pp. 71–74, 1984.
- [187] T. Ouisse, S. Cristoloveanu, and G. Borel, "Influence of series resistances and interface coupling on the transconductance of fully-depleted silicon-on-insulator MOSFETs," *Solid-state Electronics*, vol. 35, no. 2, pp. 141–149, 1992.
- [188] D. M. Fleetwood, M. J. Johnson, T. L. Meisenheimer, P. S. Winokur, W. L. Warren, and S. C. Witczak, "1/f noise, hydrogen transport, and latent interface-trap buildup in irradiated MOS devices," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 44, no. 6, pp. 1810–1817, 1997.
- [189] G. X. Duan, J. Hatchtel, X. Shen, E. X. Zhang, C. X. Zhang, B. R. Tuttle, D. M. Fleetwood, R. D. Schrimpf, R. A. Reed, J. Franco *et al.*, "Activation energies for oxide-and interface-trap charge generation due to negative-bias temperature stress of Si-capped SiGe-pMOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Device and Materials Reliability*, vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 352–358, 2015.
- [190] E. X. Zhang, D. M. Fleetwood, J. A. Hachtel, C. Liang, R. A. Reed, M. L. Alles, R. D. Schrimpf, D. Linten, J. Mitard, M. F. Chisholm *et al.*, "Total ionizing dose effects on strained Ge pMOS FinFETs on bulk Si," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 64, no. 1, pp. 226–232, 2017.
- [191] M. Gorchichko, E. X. Zhang, P. Wang, S. Bonaldo, R. D. Schrimpf, R. A. Reed, D. Linten, J. Mitard, and D. M. Fleetwood, "Total-ionizing-dose response of highly scaled gate-allaround Si nanowire CMOS transistors," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 68, no. 5, pp. 687–696, 2021.
- [192] P. C. Adell, H. J. Barnaby, R. D. Schrimpf, and B. Vermeire, "Band-to-band tunneling (bbt) induced leakage current enhancement in irradiated fully depleted SOI devices," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 54, no. 6, pp. 2174–2180, 2007.
- [193] F. E. Mamouni, S. K. Dixit, R. D. Schrimpf, P. C. Adell, I. S. Esqueda, M. L. McLain, H. J. Barnaby, S. Cristoloveanu, and W. Xiong, "Gate-length and drain-bias dependence of band-to-band tunneling-induced drain leakage in irradiated fully depleted SOI devices," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 55, no. 6, pp. 3259–3264, 2008.
- [194] I. Chatterjee, E. X. Zhang, B. L. Bhuva, R. A. Reed, M. L. Alles, N. N. Mahatme, D. R. Ball, R. D. Schrimpf, D. M. Fleetwood, D. Linten *et al.*, "Geometry dependence of total-dose effects in bulk FinFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 61, no. 6, pp. 2951–2958, 2014.
- [195] I. Chatterjee, E. X. Zhang, B. L. Bhuva, M. A. Alles, R. D. Schrimpf, D. M. Fleetwood, Y. P. Fang, and A. Oates, "Bias dependence of total-dose effects in bulk FinFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 60, no. 6, pp. 4476–4482, 2013.

- [196] J. Fan, M. Li, X. Xu, Y. Yang, H. Xuan, and R. Huang, "Insight into gate-induced drain leakage in silicon nanowire transistors," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 62, no. 1, pp. 213–219, 2015.
- [197] E. Simoen, M. Gaillardin, P. Paillet, R. A. Reed, R. D. Schrimpf, M. L. Alles, F. El-Mamouni, D. M. Fleetwood, A. Griffoni, and C. Claeys, "Radiation effects in advanced multiple gate and silicon-on-insulator transistors," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 60, no. 3, pp. 1970–1991, 2013.
- [198] F. El Mamouni, E. X. Zhang, R. D. Schrimpf, D. M. Fleetwood, R. A. Reed, S. Cristoloveanu, and W. Xiong, "Fin-width dependence of ionizing radiation-induced subthreshold-swing degradation in 100-nm-gate-length FinFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 56, no. 6, pp. 3250–3255, 2009.
- [199] S. S. Tsao, D. R. Myers, and G. K. Celler, "Gate coupling and floating-body effects in thinfilm SOI MOSFETs," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 24, no. 4, pp. 238–239, 1988.
- [200] K. Hayama, K. Takakura, H. Ohyama, J. Rafi, A. Mercha, E. Simoen, C. Claeys, and M. Kokkoris, "Impact of 7.5-MeV proton irradiation on front-back gate coupling effect in ultra thin gate oxide FD-SOI n-MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 51, no. 6, pp. 3795–3800, 2004.
- [201] C. Peng, Z. Hu, B. Ning, H. Huang, Z. Zhang, D. Bi, Y. En, and S. Zou, "Total-ionizingdose induced coupling effect in the 130-nm PDSOI I/O nMOSFETs," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 35, no. 5, pp. 503–505, 2014.
- [202] M. R. Shaneyfelt, P. E. Dodd, B. L. Draper, and R. S. Flores, "Challenges in hardening technologies using shallow-trench isolation," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 45, no. 6, pp. 2584–2592, 1998.
- [203] D. M. Fleetwood, "Total-ionizing-dose effects, border traps, and 1/f noise in emerging MOS technologies," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 67, no. 7, pp. 1216–1240, 2020.
- [204] M. Turowski, A. Raman, and R. D. Schrimpf, "Nonuniform total-dose-induced charge distribution in shallow-trench isolation oxides," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 51, no. 6, pp. 3166–3171, 2004.
- [205] M. P. King, X. Wu, M. Eller, S. Samavedam, M. R. Shaneyfelt, A. I. Silva, B. L. Draper, W. C. Rice, T. L. Meisenheimer, J. A. Felix *et al.*, "Analysis of TID process, geometry, and bias condition dependence in 14-nm FinFETs and implications for RF and SRAM performance," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 64, no. 1, pp. 285–292, 2016.
- [206] M. L. McLain, H. J. Barnaby, and G. Schlenvogt, "Effects of channel implant variation on radiation-induced edge leakage currents in n-channel MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 64, no. 8, pp. 2235–2241, 2017.
- [207] C.-M. Zhang, F. Jazaeri, G. Borghello, F. Faccio, S. Mattiazzo, A. Baschirotto, and C. Enz, "Characterization and modeling of Gigarad-TID-induced drain leakage current of 28-nm bulk MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 66, no. 1, pp. 38–47, 2018.
- [208] J. R. Schwank, M. R. Shaneyfelt, D. M. Fleetwood, J. A. Felix, P. E. Dodd, P. Paillet, and V. Ferlet-Cavrois, "Radiation effects in MOS oxides," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 55, no. 4, pp. 1833–1853, Aug. 2008.

- [209] J. M. Benedetto, H. E. Boesch, F. B. McLean, and J. P. Mize, "Hole removal in thin-gate MOSFETs by tunneling," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 32, no. 6, pp. 3916– 3920, Dec. 1985.
- [210] L. Zhang, R. Wang, J. Zhuge, R. Huang, D.-W. Kim, D. Park, and Y. Wang, "Impacts of non-negligible electron trapping/detrapping on the NBTI characteristics in silicon nanowire transistors with tin metal gates," *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 123–126, Dec. 2008.
- [211] G. I. Zebrev, E. V. Melnik, and D. K. Batmanova, "Using capacitance methods for interface trap level density extraction in graphene field-effect devices," 28th International Conference on Microelectronics Proceedings, pp. 335–338, May. 2012.